

Addendum #4

February 9, 2024

Solicitation # 2024-Northtransitcenter-001

ITB Due Date 10:00am (CDT) – April 8, 2024

The Capital Area Transit System (CATS), Baton Rouge, Louisiana hereby amends the above referenced Invitation to Bid (ITB) as follows:

Addendum to replace ITB – Front-end documents due to a misprint in dates. *Note all date changes*. Discard original Front-end documents and replace them with the attached.



January 19, 2024

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

Bid Due Date - April 8, 2024 - 10:00 am CDT (Central Daylight Time)

Bidder's authorized signature is required below on this INVITATION TO BID. It shall constitute an acceptance of a contract that may result from this Bid.

EXHIBIT ABIDDER'S SIGNATORY PAGE

Company Name	
• •	
(Include Federal I.D. No.)	
Address, City	
State & Zip	
Phone Number(s)	
(main, cell & fax)	
Contractors License Number	
Addendum Acknowledgement	Must Acknowledge receipt of any addendums (if any) issued. Check CATS and State Procurement LAPAC websites and reflect here: #1, #2, #3, #4
Authorized Signature	
- C	Date:
Print Authorized Name & Title	
Include E-mail Contact(s) Info	

Bidder <u>MUST</u> sign and complete this signatory page "Exhibit A" and return with Bid submission. Failure to do so will result in the Bid being rejected. Above signature must be original.

Schedule of Events - Timeline & Due Dates								
Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001								
Item / Events	Timeline & Due Dates							
Public Notice - Official Journal	February 2, 9 and 16, 2024							
Public Notice - DBE Publication	February 8, 2024							
Contractors Notified and ITB posted on CATS, State Procurement LAPAC, and Central Bidding websites	February 2, 2024							
A non-mandatory pre bid conference will be held at 350 N. Donmoor St, Baton Rouge, La. 70806.	February 26, 2024, 10:00 am							
Written Inquiries / Questions Due (to be email)	March 8, 2024							
CATS Responses to Questions (via addendum issued)	March 22, 2024							
Bid Due Date/Deadline Receipt	10:00 am (CDT) April 8, 2024							
Anticipated CATS Board of Commissioner's Approval	April 23, 2024							

CATS reserves the right to change the Schedule of Events/ Timeline & Due Dates at any time.

IMPORTANT NOTICE TO BIDDERS:

All responses to this Invitation to Bid should be labeled as indicated and delivered or mailed to the address below.

Capital Area Transit Systems
Attn: CATS Procurement Department
2250 Florida Blvd.
Baton Rouge, LA 70802

Bottom Left Corner of Envelope/Package should indicate the following:

Bidding Company Name and Address Invitation to Bid North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001 Due Date & Time: April 8, 2024 – 10:00 am (CDT)

Top Left Corner of the Envelope / Package should indicate the following:

LA Contractor's License Number (*required*). If LA Contractor's License Number does not appear on envelope, the Vendor's Bid will not be opened, and Bid will be disqualified. Contractor's license required to be **Building Construction**.

Bid Receipt and Location:

Bids will be received until the time specified in the Schedule of Events - Timeline & Due Dates by CATS Procurement Department, 2250 Florida Blvd., Baton Rouge, LA 70802 (front office reception area Monday thru Friday 8am thru 4pm CST). One (1) original and one electronic copy of the bid on a CD or flash drive should be sent via mail/courier in a sealed package bearing the name and address of the Vendor and the Solicitation Number as indicated in the Notice to Bidders above. CATS will accept electronic bids via email at: catsprocurement@brcats.com – with a subject line: Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001 also, Electronic Bids may be submitted at Central Bidding (www.centralbidding.com). For electronically submitted bids, the contractor's license number must be on page 1, EXHIBIT A, BIDDER'S SIGNATORY PAGE.

- The Bid delivery method is the responsibility of the Bidder.
- CATS is not responsible for any delays caused by the Bidders chosen means of delivery.

Bidder is solely responsible for the timely delivery of the Bid and for ensuring that the delivery service (if mailed or courier) provides service to **2250 Florida Blvd.** (<u>front reception office only</u>), **Baton Rouge, LA 70802** between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. (Central Standard Time) - Monday through Friday.

Bidder's Inquiries:

If additional information is necessary to enable Bidders to better interpret the information contained in the Invitation to Bid, *written* questions will be accepted via email only to <u>catsprocurement@brcats.com</u> until the date indicated in the **Schedule of Events/Timeline & Due Dates** (refer to page 1- Exhibit A). All questions and CATS responses will be consolidated and in an Addendum to this solicitation and will be posted on CATS and State Procurement LAPAC and Central Bidding websites.

North Transit Center							
	Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001	#					
	TABLE OF CONTENTS						
	Exhibit A – Bidder's Signatory Page & Due Dates (Must be signed and returned with Bid)	1					
	Schedule of Events – Timeline & Due Dates	1					
	Important Notice to Bidders	2					
	Table of Contents	3-4					
	PART 1 – General Information and Terms & Conditions	5					
A.	Introduction and Background / DBE	5					
B.	Bid Due Date	6					
C.	Bidder Inquiries – Questions and Answers (Q&A)	6					
	PART 2 – CATS Terms & Conditions	7					
Α.	Assignment, Transfer of Interest	7					
B.	Audit (Right to Audit)	7					
C.	Binding (Bid or Bid Binding)	7					
D.	CATS Rights	7					
E.	Confidentiality of Solicitation Information	7					
F.	Changes/Addenda and Withdrawals	8					
G.	Contractor Responsibility	8					
Н.	Corporation Requirements	8					
I.	Costs for Developing Solicitation	8					
J.	Definitions and Terminology	9					
K.	Equal Opportunity Employer (EEO)	9					
L.	Errors and Omissions	9					
M.	Ethics	9					
N.	Insurance Requirements – Required Coverage	9-10					
Ο.	Indemnification	11					
P.	Law Governing	11					
Q.	Liability Disclaimer	11					
R.	Material in Solicitation	11					
S.	Ownership of Solicitation	11					
Т.	Payment and Invoicing Procedures	11					
U.	Permits, Licenses & Taxes	11					
	Rejection (Right to Reject)	12					
	Submitting Louisiana Uniform Public Works Bid Form (Exhibit B)	12					
Χ.	CATS Protest Procedures (applicable to FTA funded Projects only)	12					
	Part 3 – Other Bid Requirements	13					
Α.	Final Clean Up	13					
B.	Control of Work	13					
C.	Inspection of the Work	13					
	Final Acceptance	14					
E.	Claims for Adjustments and Disputes	14					
F.	Award and Execution of Contract	14					
G.	Legal Regulations and Responsibility to Public	15					
	No Waiver of Legal Rights	16					
I.	Determination and Extension of Contract Time	16					
J.	Default and Termination of Contract	16					
K.	Contract Term	17					
L.	Changes in the SOW	18					
	Claims for Adjustments and Disputes	18					
N.	Claims for Consequential Damages	19					

	North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001	Page #
	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
O. Permits, Fees		19
P. Warranties		19
Q. Final Payment		20
R. Bid Bond		20
	and Payment Bond, Liquidated Damages and Retainage	20-21
PART 4 – Scope		
Scope of Work		22
EXHIBITS / Fo		4
Exhibit A	Bidder's Signatory Page (Must be signed and returned with bid -Must also check and acknowledge receipt of any addenda)	1
Exhibit B	Louisiana Uniform Public Works Bid Form (<u>Must</u> be completed, signed, and returned with bid)	23-24
Exhibit C	Questions and Request for Approved Equals Form (<u>Must</u> be completed and returned per the Schedule of Events on Exhibit A if you have questions or request an approved equal)	25
Exhibit D	Checklist of Included Documents	26
Exhibit E	Affidavit of Non-Collusion (Must be completed and returned with bid)	27
Exhibit F	Bid Bond (<u>Must</u> be completed, signed, and returned with bid - certified check, cashier's check, or bond)	28
Exhibit G	Performance and Payment Bond will be required for the contract.	29
Exhibit H	Bidder's Organization (Should be completed and returned with bid)	30
Exhibit I	Affidavit (Must be completed, signed, and returned with bid)	31
Exhibit J	Corporate Resolution (Must be completed and returned with Bid)	32
Exhibit K	Attestation Clause (<u>Must</u> be submitted within 10 days of bid opening by apparent low bidder)	33
Exhibits L - P	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Forms	34-38
APPENDICES	FTA REQUIRED FEDERAL CLAUSES	
Appendix I	FTA Lobbying Certification (Must be signed by Prime and submitted with the bid)	39
Appendix II	FTA Packet (FTA Federally Required and Other Model Contract Clauses) <u>Must</u> be signed where applicable and applicable signed pages returned with bid)	41-59
Appendix III	FTA Wage Determination Certification	60-64
Appendix IV	Buy America (<u>Must</u> be completed and returned with bid) Building America	65 & 68

PART 1

GENERAL INFORMATION AND TERMS & CONDITIONS

A. Introduction and Background

The Capital Area Transit System (CATS) is a Regional Transit Authority and a Political Subdivision of the State of Louisiana operating the public transit system in East Baton Rouge Parish and the City of Baton Rouge, Louisiana. CATS is a Louisiana Tax Exempt Authority and is exempt from all taxes (including federal, local, and state). (See LA RS 48:1451 thru 1461 http://legis.la.gov/Legis/Law.aspx?p=y&d=102831).

This solicitation provides the Scope of Work (SOW), technical specifications, installation schedule and the minimum information that must be included with the submitted bid. Failure to submit information in accordance with the ITB requirements may be cause for disqualification.

Prior to beginning work, the selected Contractor will meet with the CATS Project Manager to discuss the approach and method to proceed. The selected firm will work directly with the CATS Project Manager.

Federal Funding Award Assistance

The award of a contract is contingent upon a financial assistance contract between CATS and the US Department of Transportation (USDOT) and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). This project is being funded in part with FTA funding; therefore, Bidders must agree to comply with any and all provisions and regulations relative to that financial assistance contract.

The DBE Participation Goal for CATS is 17% (percent); all minority businesses are encouraged to participate.

Funding support for this project is provided through a financial grant from the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). In accordance with 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 26, participation Disadvantage Business Enterprises (DBE) in all aspects of this federally funded contract will be encouraged and supported.

Bidders are encouraged to utilize the services of minority and DBE-owned banks, and other financial institutions, when such institutions are available. Information about such institutions owned and controlled by economically and socially disadvantaged individuals can be requested from the DBE liaison officer: Thomas Cating, phone: (225) 346-3267 or email to: tcating@brcats.com.

It is the policy of CATS that disadvantaged business enterprises (DBEs) shall have equal opportunity to participate in the performance of this contract. In this regard all offerors shall take all necessary and reasonable steps to ensure that disadvantaged business enterprises have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform contracts or subcontracts awarded as part of this procurement. All minority businesses are encouraged to participate.

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)

- a) The DBE contracting requirements flow down to all third-party contractors and their contracts at every tier.
- b) Except as FTA determines otherwise in writing: To the extent authorized by applicable Federal law, the Contractor agrees to facilitate, and assures that each Subcontractor will facilitate, participation by small business concerns owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals, also referred to as "Disadvantaged Business Enterprises" (DBEs), in the Project as follows:
- 1) Statutory and Regulatory Requirements. The Contractor agrees to comply with:
- i. Section 1101(b) of the FAST Act, 23 U.S.C. § 101 note,

- ii. U.S. DOT regulations, "Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Department of Transportation Financial Assistance Programs," 49 C.F.R. Part 26, and
- iii. Federal transit law, specifically 49 U.S.C. § 5332,
- c) **Nondiscrimination.** The contractor, subcontractor, or lower tier contractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 26 in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. Failure by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as CATS deems appropriate, which may include, but is not limited to:
- 1) Withholding monthly progress payments;
- 2) Assessing sanctions;
- 3) Liquidated damages; and/or
- 4) Disqualifying the contractor from future bidding as non-responsible. 49 C.F.R. § 26.13(b)

B. Bid Due Date

Bidders shall submit Bids by the date and time specified in the Schedule of Events/Timeline & Due Dates (refer to Exhibit A – page 1). Late Bids will not be accepted under any circumstances. Failure to meet the opening date and time shall result in Bid rejection. Late Bid(s) will not be opened and will be rejected and considered non-responsive. The Bidder(s) will be notified via e-mail and given the opportunity to pick up rejected Bids. Late Bids not retrieved within four weeks will be destroyed.

C. Bidder Inquiries – Questions & Answers (Q&A)

Bidders may submit written questions at any time up to the deadline date reflected in the Schedule of Events/Timeline & Due Dates. Any explanations or response desired by a Bidder regarding the meaning or interpretation of this solicitation must be requested in writing on or prior to the deadline date. Oral explanations, responses or instructions will not be binding.

Bidder inquiries must be submitted via e-mail only to: <u>catsprocurement@brcats.com</u> – with a subject line: **Q&A 2024-Northtransitcenter-001.**

PART 2

CATS TERMS & CONDITIONS

A. Assignment, Transfer of Interest

There shall be no assignment/transfer of interest or delegation of Contractor's rights, duties, or responsibilities of the Contractor under the contract derived from this Invitation to Bid without the prior written approval of CATS. The contract that will be derived from this Invitation to Bid shall not be subcontracted except with the written consent of CATS. No such consent shall be construed as making CATS a party to such subcontract, or subjecting CATS to liability of any kind to any subcontractor. No subcontract shall, under any circumstances, relieve the prime Contractor of its liability and obligation under this contract. All transactions with CATS must be through the prime Contractor.

B. Audit (Right to Audit)

The Contractor shall permit an authorized representative of CATS to periodically inspect and audit all data and records of the Contractor relating to his performance under this contract.

C. Binding (Bid or Bid Binding)

All responses submitted in accordance with the terms and conditions of this invitation to bid shall be binding upon the responder for ninety days (90) after the invitation to bid opening date unless mutually agreed otherwise.

D. CATS Rights

The subsequent contract from this Invitation to Bid will be awarded to the most responsive and responsible Bidder(s) whose response will be most advantageous to CATS, with all factors considered.

- 1. CATS reserves the right to reject all of the responses and to waive informalities and minor irregularities in the responses received, to issue subsequent requests for qualifications, to cancel or change this request for qualifications, and to, at any time, approve, disapprove, reduce, expand, or cancel any or all of the work to be undertaken.
- 2. CATS reserves the right to terminate the contract if it is in the best interests of CATS, as noted in this Invitation to Bid, provided that payment will be made for certain costs and services rendered up to the date of termination as provided in the termination for convenience provisions found in this Invitation to Bid.

E. Confidentiality of Solicitation Information

The following provisions will apply unless the CATS statement of work specifically indicates that all information exchanged will be non-confidential:

All financial, statistical, personal, technical, and other data and information relating to the CATS operations which are designated confidential by CATS and made available to the Contractor in order to carry out this contract, shall be protected by the Contractor from unauthorized use and disclosure through the observance of the same or more effective procedural requirements as are applicable to CATS. The identification of all such confidential data and information as well as CATS procedural requirements for protection of such data and information from unauthorized use and disclosure shall be provided by CATS in writing to the Contractor. If the methods and procedures employed by the Contractor for the protection of the Contractor's data and information are deemed by CATS to be adequate for the protection of the CATS confidential information, such methods and procedures may be used, with the written consent of CATS, to carry out the intent of this paragraph. The Contractor shall not be required under the provisions of the paragraph to keep confidential any data or information, which is or becomes publicly available, is already rightfully in the Contractor's possession, is independently developed by the Contractor outside the scope of the contract or is rightfully obtained from third parties.

F. Changes /Addenda and Withdrawals

- 1) <u>Changes / Addenda</u>: Any changes to the Invitation to Bid will be issued in the form of written addenda.
- Vendors are encouraged to check the CATS and State Procurement LAPAC websites frequently for any possible addenda that may be issued to this Invitation to Bid. CATS is not responsible for a Bidder's failure to download any addenda documents required to complete this Invitation to Bid.
- 3) The Bidder <u>MUST</u> complete and acknowledge receipt of any addenda(s) to the Invitation to Bid by completing and submitting <u>Exhibit A Bidder's Signatory Page.</u> By signing, the BIDDER acknowledges receipt of ALL addenda which can be found on CATS and State Procurement LAPAC websites at: https://www.brcats.com/page/procurement and https://www.fprd.doa.louisiana.gov/osp/lapac/deptbids.cfm and Central Bidding www.centralbidding.com

Responses received after the deadline designated in this Invitation to Bid shall not be opened and will be considered non-responsive. The Bidder will be notified by telephone, email or US mail and given the opportunity to pick up Bid. Late Bids which are not picked up within four weeks will be destroyed.

CATS reserves the right to change the Schedule of Events/Timeline & Due Dates and/or issue addenda to the Invitation to Bid at any time. CATS also reserves the right to cancel or re-issue this Invitation to Bid.

4) <u>Withdrawals</u>: A Bidder may withdraw a response that has been submitted at any time up to the Invitation to Bid specified opening date and time. To accomplish this, a written request, signed by the authorized representative of the Bidder, must be submitted to the CATS Procurement Manager.

G. Contractor Responsibility

The Contractor will be required to assume all responsibility for the contract and will be the sole point of contact regarding all products and services provided and payment of all charges resulting from this contract. Further, Contractor must agree as follows:

- Will perform its duties as an independent Contractor and not as an employee of CATS
- Assure that all applicable certifications, licenses, and insurance shall remain current during the contract term.

H. Corporation Requirements

If the Contractor is a corporation not incorporated under the laws of the State of Louisiana, the Contractor should have obtained a certificate of authority pursuant to R.S. 12:301-302 from the Secretary of State of Louisiana. If the Contractor is a for-profit corporation whose stock is not publicly traded, the Contractor should ensure that a disclosure of ownership form has been properly filed with the Secretary of State of Louisiana. Please file in accordance with the Louisiana Secretary of State:

https://www.sos.la.gov/businessservices/searchforlouisianabusinessfilings/pages/default.aspx. Any Contractor who is awarded a contract will be required to be registered with the Louisiana Secretary of State prior to award, and within 7-10 days of request by CATS.

The contract that will be derived from this Invitation to Bid shall not be subcontracted except with the written consent of CATS. No such consent shall be construed as making CATS a party to such subcontract, or subjecting CATS to liability of any kind to any subcontractor. No subcontract shall, under any circumstances, relieve the prime contractor of its liability and obligation under this contract. All transactions with CATS must be through the prime contractor.

I. Costs for Developing Solicitation

This Invitation to Bid is not to be construed as a commitment of any kind, nor does it commit CATS to pay for any costs incurred in the submission of a Bid or for any cost incurred prior to the execution of a formal contract. CATS is not liable for any costs incurred by prospective Bidders, Vendors or Contractors prior to issuance of or entering into, a contract. Costs associated with developing the

Bid, submission of electronic presentations and any other expenses incurred by the Bidder in responding to the Invitation to Bid are entirely the responsibility of the Bidder and shall not be reimbursed in any manner by CATS.

J. Definitions and Terminology

- a. ADA Americans With Disabilities Act
- b. <u>Authorized Signature</u> The person who is executing this contractor on behalf of Bidder /Contractor who is authorized to bind a contract.
- c. <u>Bidder/Proposer/Contractor/Vendor</u> Any firm submitting a Bid or bid to CATS
- d. <u>Bid, Proposal, Agreement and Contract</u> are used interchangeably throughout the ITB, RFP, OR RFQ, and in this context, are intended to mean "Bid"
- e. <u>CATS</u> Capital Area Transit System
- f. <u>Contract</u> The word "contract" shall be considered synonymous with the word "agreement"
- g. <u>Contractor</u> The word "contractor" shall be considered synonymous with the words "vendor, bidder, proposer"
- h. <u>DBE</u> Disadvantaged Business Enterprise
- i. FTA Federal Transit Administration
- j. May The term "may" denotes an advisory or permissible action
- k. <u>PEC</u> Bid Evaluation Committee
- 1. RFQ Request for Qualifications
- m. <u>INVITATION TO BID</u> Request for Bids
- n. Should The term "should" denotes a desirable action
- o. <u>Sub-Contractor</u> A person or business who is awarded a portion of an existing contract by a principal or general contractor
- p. <u>Suitable</u> Type, material design, and method approved by CATS
- q. <u>UCP-DBE</u>: Unified Certification Program Disadvantaged Business Enterprise
- r. <u>USDOT</u> United States Department of Transportation
- s. <u>Will, Shall or Must</u> The terms "will/shall/must" denote mandatory requirements.

K. Equal Opportunity Employer (EEO)

CATS is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate against anyone on the basis of race, sex, creed, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, reprisal, disability, sexual orientation, marital status, or political affiliation.

L. Errors and Omissions

CATS will not be liable for errors in the Invitation to Bid. Responders will not be allowed to alter Invitation to Bid documents after the deadline for submission. CATS reserves the right to make corrections or clarifications due to patent errors identified in Invitation to Bid by CATS or the responders. CATS reserves the right to request clarification or additional information from the responders.

M. Ethics

The State of Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics places restrictions against conflict of interest and establishes guidelines to ensure that appropriate ethical standards are followed. If any question exists regarding potential violation of the Code of Ethics, Contractor should contact CATS Procurement Department prior to submission of this Invitation to Bid. Any violation of the Code of Ethics shall be grounds for disqualification of Bidder or cancellation of contract.

N. Insurance Requirements – Required Coverage

Contractor shall procure, maintain, and keep in force, at Contractor's expense, the insurance coverage as required below and shall cause CATS to be an additional insured on all policies (except professional liability). Contractor shall provide Proof of Insurance to CATS prior to award. Proof of Insurance shall include an additional insured endorsement. For the duration of the Agreement and until all work under the Agreement is completed, Contractor shall have and maintain, at Contractor's

expense, the following types of insurance and shall comply with all limits, terms and conditions of such insurance.

Commercial General and Umbrella Liability Insurance: Commercial General Liability (CGL) Insurance and, if necessary, Commercial Umbrella covering bodily injury and property damage. This insurance shall be written on standard ISO occurrence form (or a substitute form providing equivalent coverage) and shall cover liability arising from premises, operations, independent contractors, products-completed operations, personal injury and advertising injury, and liability assumed under an insured contract including the tort liability of another assumed in a business contract. Combined single limit shall not be less than \$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$2,000,000 in the aggregate.

- a. <u>Workers' Compensation</u>: Workers Compensation insurance shall be in compliance with the Workers Compensation law of the State of the Contractor's headquarters. Employers Liability is included with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 per accident/per disease/per employee. If work is to be performed over water and involves maritime exposure, applicable LHWCA, Jones Act, or other maritime law coverage shall be included. A.M. Best's insurance company rating requirement may be waived for workers compensation coverage only.
- b. <u>Automobile Liability</u>: Automobile Liability insurance covering owned or non-owned vehicles. Combined single limit per occurrence shall not be less than \$1,000.000.
- c. <u>Professional Liability</u>: Contractor shall obtain, at Contractor's expense, and keep in effect during the term of this Agreement, Professional Liability Insurance covering any damages caused by an error, omission, or any negligent acts. Combined single limit per occurrence shall not be less than \$1,000,000, or the equivalent. Annual aggregate limit shall not be less than \$2,000,000. If the Professional liability insurance required under this Agreement is arranged on a "claims made" basis "tail" coverage will be required at the completion of this Agreement and for 24 months duration thereafter. Contractor shall be responsible for furnishing certification of "tail" coverage or continuous "claims made" liability coverage for 24 months following Agreement completion. Continuous "claims made" coverage will be acceptable in lieu of "tail" coverage provided its retroactive date is on or before the effective date of this Agreement.
- d. <u>Subcontractors</u>: Contractor shall include all subcontractors as insureds under its policies OR shall be responsible for verifying and maintaining the Certificates provided by each subcontractor. Subcontractors shall be subject to all of the requirements stated herein. CATS reserves the right to request copies of subcontractor's Certificates at any time.
- e. A General Contractor shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the entire work included

in the contract for an amount equal to the greater of the full-completed value or the amount of the construction contract including any amendments thereto (with the exception of the following sub-limit for flood.) The general contractor's policy shall provide "ALL RISK" Builder's Risk insurance (extended to include the perils of flood, collapse, vandalism/malicious mischief, and theft, including theft of materials whether or not attached to any structure.) Flood sub-limit shall equal an amount no lower than ten percent (10%) of the total contract cost per occurrence. The "All Risk" Builder's Risk Insurance must also cover architects' and engineers' fees that may be necessary to provide plans and specifications and supervision of work for the repair and/or replacement of property damage caused by a covered peril not to exceed 10% of the cost of those repair and/or replacements.

Flood coverage shall be provided by the Contractor on the first floor and below for projects North of the Interstate Corridor beginning at the Texas - Louisiana border at Interstate 10 East to the Baton Rouge junction of Interstate 12, East to Slidell junction with Interstate 10 to the Louisiana - Mississippi border. On projects South of this corridor, flood coverage shall be required on the first and second floors and below. Coverage for roofing projects shall not require flood coverage. The contractor has the right to purchase coverage or self-insure any exposures not required by the bid specifications, but shall be held liable for all losses, deductibles, self-insurance for coverages not required.

A specialty contractor shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the system to be installed

for an amount equal to the greater of the full-completed value or the amount of the contract including any amendments thereto. The specialty contractor may provide an installation floater with the same coverage as the "ALL RISK" Builder's Risk insurance policy.

The policy must include the interest of the Owner, Contractor and Subcontractors as their interest may appear.

O. Indemnification

The Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless CATS, its officers, commissioners, directors, employees, agents, and assigns from and against any and all actual or alleged claims, any and all losses, damages, which include incidental, consequential, indemnity and special damages, expenses, including attorneys' fees and costs of defense, fines and penalties and other liabilities that may be asserted by any person or entity that arises out of the fault or negligence of the Contractor, sub-contractor, partner, and any of their officers, directors, employees, agents and assigns respectively in carrying out their obligations under this agreement, which is caused by defective workmanship or materials in products manufactured or supplied by Contractor, or which arises out of Contractor's failure to comply with any state or federal stature, law, regulation. Contractor shall have no indemnification liability under this section for any claims, damages, losses, and expenses to the extent they arise out of or relate to the negligent acts or omissions or willful misconduct of CATS.

P. Law Governing

All disputes concerning the solicitation and award of this contract will be subject to, governed by, and construed according to CATS procurement protest procedure and the laws of the state of Louisiana. The proper venue for any dispute shall be the 19th Judicial District court for the Parish of East Baton Rouge.

Q. Liability Disclaimer

In the absence of a written provision in the contract with the successful Bidder specifically stating otherwise, CATS shall not hold harmless or indemnify any Contractor for any liability whatsoever.

R. Material in Solicitation

Bids shall be based only on the material contained in this solicitation. The solicitation addenda includes official responses to questions and other material, which may be provided by CATS pursuant to the solicitation.

S. Ownership of Solicitation

All materials submitted in response to this solicitation become the property of CATS. Selection or rejection of a response does not affect this right. All Bids submitted will be retained by CATS and not returned to Bidders, unless it is a late Bid, in accordance with "BID Transmittal and Due Date" section in this solicitation.

T. Payment and Invoicing Procedures

Advance or down payments of any kind will not be made. Federal and State law requires proof of the materials having been furnished, the services rendered or the labor performed as described, before payment is made.

- 1. Following Intent to Award notice, CATS and the successful Contractor will enter into a separate contract which will include detailed payment schedules.
- CATS Payment Terms in general are Net 30 after receipt of approved invoice.

Invoices: At a minimum, all invoices must include the following information:

- 1. Project name and purchase order number:
- Detailed itemized description of items and amount to be paid;
- 3. Date(s) of service(s)/deliveries made

U. Permits, Licenses & Taxes

The contractor shall furnish all necessary permits, licenses and certificates and comply with all laws or ordinances specific to construction work as reflected in this Invitation to Bid, if applicable. CATS tax exemption number is <u>72-0755868</u>.

V. Rejection (Right to Reject)

Issuance of this Invitation to Bid in no way constitutes a commitment by CATS to award a contract. Award of this Invitation to Bid shall be made to the most responsible and responsive Bidder meeting the specifications as determined through evaluation of the Invitation to Bid. CATS shall have the right to reject all of the Bids received, to waive irregularities and informalities, and to accept the Bid which is in the best interest of CATS.

W. Only bids submitted on the **Louisiana Uniform Public Works Bid Form (Exhibit B)** furnished as part of this solicitation will be considered. All bid forms shall be properly and completely filled out. No information not required by the **Public Works Bid Form** should be added. Altered or incomplete forms (**Exhibit B**), or the use of substitute forms or documents, shall render the bid non-responsive. Vendor must include Unit Prices and Extended Prices in each applicable area on **Exhibit B**. In case of discrepancy between unit price and extended price, the unit price will govern. Apparent errors in extension of unit prices will be corrected and apparent errors in addition of lumps sum and extended prices will be corrected.

X. CATS Protest Procedures (applicable to FTA Funded Projects only)

Any protest concerning the issuance, form, contents or interpretation of a request for Bids, bid solicitation, or request for a quotation of price and other terms, must be filed in writing to CATS Procurement, via email to: catsprocurement@brcats.com, prior to ten (10) calendar days before the date the response is due. If not filed timely, all such protests shall be deemed to have been waived. Any protest concerning CATS evaluation of submitted Bids, bids or the award of a contract must be filed in writing with the President of CATS Board no later than six (6) days after the contract award.

All protests shall state specific reasons for the protest and shall provide a physical address, an electronic mailing address, a fax number if available and a telephone number through which the protester can be notified. As soon as possible after the receipt of the protest, the President shall contact a person designated by the President to decide upon the merits of the protest. Except as otherwise provided in this protest procedure statement, the decision of the designated person shall be final. The designated person shall contact both the CATS official in charge of the procurement and the protestor and shall arrange an opportunity for both parties to submit written or oral arguments to the designated person. The designated person may attempt to arrange a telephone or personal conference at which both parties can be heard or can appear, but shall not be required to do so.

PROTESTS, CHANGES AND MODIFICATIONS, DISPUTES, CLAIMS, LITIGATION, AND SETTLEMENTS, FTA 2 CFR 200

PART 3

OTHER BID REQUIREMENTS

NORTH TRANSIT CENTER Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

A. Final Clean Up

Upon completion of the work, prior to acceptance and final payment, the Contractor shall remove from the site all machinery, equipment, surplus and discarded materials, rubbish, temporary structures, and debris. Contractor shall leave the site in a neat and presentable condition and the site shall be functional.

B. Control of Work

Authority of CATS Project Manager:

CATS representative, Cheri Soileau, Director of Planning and Program Development, csoileau@brcats.com will act as the Project Manager. All communications to CATS by Contractor, subcontractors, suppliers, or other parties related to this Contract shall be through CATS Project Manager.

CATS Project Manager will visit the site at regular intervals appropriate to the stage of Contractor's operations as follows:

- To become generally familiar with and to keep CATS informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the work completed.
- In an effort to safeguard against defects and deficiencies in the work
- To determine in general if the work is being performed in a manner indicating that the work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents.

CATS Project Manager will not have control over or charge of, nor be responsible for, the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures or for the safety precautions and Projects in connection with the work, since these are solely the Contractor's rights and responsibilities under the Contract Documents.

The Project Manager shall decide any and all technical questions which may arise as to the quality and acceptability of materials furnished, work performed and as to the manner of performance. He shall decide all questions which may arise as to the technical interpretation of specifications or plans relating to the work. The Project Manager shall verify the amount and quality of the several kinds of work performed and materials furnished which are to be paid for under the Contract.

Payment Application shall be processed in a timely manner by Project Manager. Upon receipt of invoice or request for payment from the Contractor, the Project Manager shall either:

- Issue a Recommendation for payment for such amount as Project Manager determines is properly due, to CATS for payment
- Notify the Contractor in writing its reasons for withholding a Recommendation for Payment.
 A Recommendation for Payment by Project Manager shall not be a representation that the Project Manager has made an examination to ascertain how and for what purposes Contractor has used the monies paid on account of the Contract Sum.

C. Inspection of the Work

All materials and each part or detail of the work shall be subject to inspection by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall be allowed access to all parts of the work and shall be furnished with such

information and assistance by the Contractor as is required to make a complete and detailed inspection.

If the Project Manager requests it, the Contractor, at any time before acceptance of the work, shall remove or uncover such portions of the finished work as may be directed. After examination, the Contractor shall restore said portions of the work to the standard required by the specifications. Should the work thus exposed or examined prove acceptable, the uncovering, or removing, and the replacing of the covering or making good of the parts removed will be paid for as extra work; but should the work so exposed or examined prove unacceptable, the uncovering, or removing, and the replacing of the covering or making good of the parts removed will be at the Contractor's expense.

D. Final Acceptance

Upon due notice from the Contractor of presumptive completion of the entire project, the CATS Project Manager will make an inspection. If all construction provided for and contemplated by the Contract is found to be completed in accordance with the Contract plans, and specifications, such inspection shall constitute the final inspection. The Project Manager shall notify the Contractor in writing of final acceptance as of the date of the final inspection. If, however, the inspection discloses any work, in whole or in part, as being unsatisfactory, the Project Manager will give the Contractor the necessary instructions for correction of same and the Contractor shall immediately comply with and execute such instructions. Upon correction of the work, another inspection will be made which shall constitute the final inspection, provided the work has been satisfactorily completed. In such event, the Project Manager will make the final acceptance and notify the Contractor in writing of this acceptance as of the date of final inspection.

E. Claims for Adjustment and Disputes

If for any reason the Contractor deems that additional compensation is due him for work or materials not clearly provided for in the Contract, plans, or specifications or previously authorized as extra work, he shall notify the Project Manager in writing of their intention to claim such additional compensation before the Contractor begins the work on which they base the claim. If such notification is not given or the Project Manager is not afforded proper opportunity by the Contractor for keeping strict account of actual cost as required, then the Contractor hereby agrees to waive any claim for such additional compensation. Such notice by the Contractor and the fact that the Project Manager has kept account of the cost of the work shall not in any way be construed as proving or substantiating the validity of the claim. When the work on which the claim for additional compensation is based has been completed, the Contractor shall, within ten (10) calendar days, submit their written claim to the Project Manager who will present it to CATS for consideration in accordance with local laws or ordinances.

Nothing in this subsection shall be construed as a waiver of the Contractor's right to dispute final payment based on differences in measurements or computations.

F. Award and Execution of Contract

- Consideration of Bid: Until the award of a Contract is made, CATS reserves the right to reject
 any or all bids, waive technicalities, if such waiver is in the best interest of CATS and is in
 conformance with applicable state and local laws or regulations pertaining to the letting of
 construction Contracts; advertise for new bids; or proceed with the work otherwise. All such
 actions shall promote CATS best interests.
- **2. Award of Contract or Purchase Order:** The award of a Contract and/or Purchase Order shall be approved by the appropriate party at CATS.
- Cancellation of Award: CATS reserves the right to cancel the award without liability to the contractor, at any time before a Contract has been fully executed by all parties and is approved by CATS.

- **4. Affidavit:** Successful contractor will be required to execute an affidavit attesting "that public contract was not secured through employment or payment of solicitor". (See Exhibit I)
- **5. Execution of Contract and/or Purchase Order:** CATS will issue a Purchase Order to the Contractor, and this Purchase Order will serve as the Contract between both parties.
- 6. Approval of Contract and/or Purchase Order: Upon receipt of the required documents, CATS shall complete the execution of the Purchase Order in accordance with local laws or ordinances, and send the Purchase Order to the Contractor. Delivery of the Purchase Order (P.O.) to the Contractor shall constitute CATS approval to be bound by the successful Contractor's bid and the terms of the ITB and P.O.
- 7. Recordation: Contractor shall upon receipt of executed bond, and purchase order, record contract and bond with the Clerk of Court in the parish in which the work is to be performed (East Baton Rouge Parish), obtain a Certificate of Recordation from the Clerk of Court and forward this certificate immediately to the CATS Project Manager. This certificate must be received before any invoices on this project can be processed. The expense for this is the responsibility of the contractor.

G. Legal Regulations and Responsibility to Public

- 1. LAWS TO BE OBSERVED: The Contractor shall keep fully informed of all Federal and state laws, all local laws, ordinances, and regulations and all orders and decrees of bodies or tribunals having any jurisdiction or authority, which in any manner affect those engaged or employed on the work, or which in any way affect the conduct of the work. He shall at all times observe and comply with all such laws, ordinances, regulations, orders, and decrees; and shall protect and indemnify CATS and all his/her officers, agents, or servants against any claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such law, ordinance, regulation, order, or decree, whether by himself or their employees.
- **2. Permits, Licenses, and Taxes:** The Contractor will provide all necessary permits, licenses, pay all charges, fees, and taxes, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work.
- **3. Warning Signs and Hazard Markings:** The Contractor shall furnish, erect, and maintain all, warning signs, and markings for hazards necessary to protect the public and the work. When used during periods of darkness, such warning signs, and hazard markings shall be suitably illuminated.
- **4. Protection and Restoration of Property and Landscape:** The Contractor shall be responsible for the preservation of all public and private property, and shall protect carefully from disturbance or damage all land monuments and property markers until the Project Manager has witnessed or otherwise referenced their location and shall not move them until directed.
- **5.** The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage or injury to property of any character, during the prosecution of the work, resulting from any act, omission, neglect, or misconduct in their manner or method of executing the work, or at any time due to defective work or materials, and said responsibility will not be released until the project has been fully completed and accepted.

When or where any direct or indirect damage or injury is done to the public or private property by or on account of any act, omission, neglect, or misconduct in the execution of the work, or in consequence of the non-execution thereof by the Contractor, he shall restore, at their own expense, such property to a condition similar or equal to that existing before such damage or injury was done, by repairing, or otherwise restoring as may be directed, or he shall make good such damage or injury in an acceptable manner.

6. Responsibility for Damage Claims. The Contractor shall indemnify and save harmless the Project Manager and CATS and their officers, and employees from all suits, actions or claims of

any character brought because of any injuries or damage received or sustained by any person, persons, or property on account of the operations of the Contractor; or on account of or in consequence of any neglect in safeguarding the work; or through use of unacceptable materials in constructing the work; or because of any act or omission, neglect, or misconduct of said Contractor; or because of any claims or amounts recovered from any infringements of patent, trademark, or copyright; or from any claims or amounts arising or recovered under the "Workmen's Compensation Act," or any other law, ordinance order, or decree. Money due the Contractor under and by virtue of their contract as may be considered necessary by CATS for such purpose may be retained for the use of CATS or, in case no money is due, their surety may be held until such suit or suits, action or actions, claim or claims for injuries or damages as aforesaid shall have been settled and suitable evidence to that effect furnished to CATS, except that money due the Contractor will not be withheld when the Contractor produces satisfactory evidence that he is adequately protected by public liability and property damage insurance.

Contractor shall carry and maintain at least the minimum insurance as specified until completion and acceptance of the work. Contractor shall not commence work under this Contract until certificates of insurance have been approved by the CATS Procurement Department. Insurance companies listed on certificates must have an industry rating of A-, Class VI or higher, according to Best's Key Rating Guide. Contractor is solely responsible for assuring that its subcontractors meet these insurance requirements. Upon request, the Contractor shall furnish within five (5) working days, copies of insurance certificates for subcontractors, and/or copies of all actual policies including Contractor's policies.

H. No Waiver of Legal Rights.

Upon completion of the work, CATS will expeditiously make final inspection and notify the Contractor of final acceptance. Such final acceptance, however, shall not preclude or stop CATS from correcting any measurement, estimate, or certificate made before or after completion of the work, nor shall CATS be precluded or stopped from recovering from the Contractor or his/her Surety, or both, such overpayment as may be sustained, or by failure on the part of the Contractor to fulfill his/her obligations under the Contract. A waiver on the part of CATS of any breach of any part of the Contract shall not be held to be a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

The Contractor, without prejudice to the terms of the Contract, shall be liable to CATS for latent defects, fraud, or such gross mistakes as may amount to fraud, or as regards to CATS rights under any warranty or guaranty.

I. Determination and Extension of Contract Term.

The number of calendar days allowed for completion of the work shall be stated in the Contract/P.O. and shall be known as the CONTRACT TERM.

If the Contractor finds it impossible for reasons beyond his/her control to complete the work within the Contract time as specified, or as extended in accordance with the provisions of this subsection, he may, at any time prior to the expiration of the Contract time as extended, make a written request to the Project Manager for an extension of time setting forth the reasons which he believes will justify the granting of their request. The Contractor's plea that insufficient time was specified is not a valid reason for extension of time. The Contractor must demonstrate that he has been delayed beyond his control. If the Project Manager finds that the work was delayed because of conditions beyond the control and without the fault of the Contractor, he may extend the time for completion in such amount as the conditions justify. The extended time for completion shall then be in full force and effect, the same as though it were the original time for completion.

J. Default and Termination of Contract. The Contractor shall be considered in default of their Contract and such default will be considered as cause for CATS to terminate the Contract for any of the following reasons if the Contractor:

- Fails to begin the work under the Contract within the time specified in the "Notice to Proceed" and/or Purchase Order.
- Fails to perform the work or fails to provide sufficient workers, equipment, or materials to assure completion of work in accordance with the terms of the Contract.
- Performs the work unsuitably or neglects or refuses to remove materials or to perform anew such work as may be rejected as unacceptable and unsuitable.
- Discontinues the prosecution of the work.
- Fails to resume work which has been discontinued within a reasonable time after notice
- Becomes insolvent or is declared bankrupt, or commits any act of bankruptcy or insolvency
- Allows any final judgment to stand against him unsatisfied for a period of ten (10) days
- Makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors
- For any other cause whatsoever, fails to carry on the work in an acceptable manner.

Should the Project Manager consider the Contractor in default of the Contract for any reason hereinbefore, he shall immediately give written notice to CATS Procurement Manager who will in turn provide written notice to Contractor and the Contractor's Surety as to the reasons for considering the Contractor in default and CATS is intentions to terminate the Contract.

If the Contractor or surety, within a period of ten (10) days after such notice, does not proceed in accordance therewith, then CATS will, upon written notification from the Project Manager of the facts of such delay, neglect, or default and the Contractor's failure to comply with such notice, have full power and authority without violating the Contract, to take the prosecution of the work out of the hands of the Contractor. CATS may appropriate or use any or all materials and equipment that have been mobilized for use in the work and are acceptable and may enter into an agreement for the completion of said Contract according to the terms and provisions thereof, or use such other methods as in the opinion of the Project Manager will be required for the completion of said Contract in an acceptable manner.

All costs and charges incurred by CATS, together with the cost of completing the work under Contract, will be deducted from any monies due or which may become due the Contractor. If such expense exceeds the sum which would have been payable under the Contract, then the Contractor and the Surety shall be liable and shall pay to CATS the amount of such excess.

K. Contract Term:

Unless otherwise provided, the Contract Term is the period of time allocated in the Contract documents and/or Purchase Order for Final Completion of the Work including authorized written modifications thereto.

- The date of Commencement of the Work is the date established in a written Notice to Proceed (NTP) or issuance of a purchase order.
- The term "day" as used in the Purchase Order shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically designated.

Progress & Completion:

- All time limits stated in the Contract Documents and or Purchase Order are of the essence of the Contract and of utmost importance. Contractor acknowledges the critical importance of achieving the time limits stated in the Purchase Order to avoid substantial damages to CATS and hereby confirms that such time limits are reasonable and achievable.
- Contractor shall begin the work on the date of commencement as defined in the written Notice to Proceed or Purchase Order issuance. Contractor shall carry out the work expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve completion of work by the time set forth in CATS-Contractor Agreement as such may be adjusted hereunder.

Supervision and Construction Procedures:

- The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, using the Contractor's best skills and attention.
- The Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures and for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract, unless Contract Documents give other specific instructions concerning these matters.
- The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent who shall be in attendance at the project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor. Important communications shall be confirmed in writing.

Subcontractors

- The Contractor shall at all times when work is in progress be represented at the site of the work
 either in person or by a qualified superintendent who shall be designated as the Contractor's
 authorized agent in direct charge of all operations on the Contract whether performed directly by
 the Contractor or through a Subcontractor.
- Contractor shall not contract with any person or entity to which CATS has made a reasonable objection.
- If CATS has a reasonable objection to any such person or entity, Contractor shall submit a substitute to which CATS has no reasonable objection.
- Contractor shall make no substitution for any Subcontractor, person, or entity previously selected
 if CATS makes a reasonable objection to such substitution.
- By an appropriate agreement written where legally required for validity, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by the terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities which the Contractor, by these documents, assumes toward CATS. Said agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of CATS under the Contract Documents with respect to the work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that the subcontracting thereof shall not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the Contractor-Subcontractor agreement, the benefits of all rights, remedies and redress against the Contractor that Contractor, by these documents has against CATS Where appropriate. Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to require to enter into similar agreements with its Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execution of the Subcontract, copies of the entire Contract Documents and identify to the Subcontractor any terms and conditions of the proposed Subcontract which may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Each Subcontractor shall similarly make copies of such Documents available to its Sub-subcontractors. All Subcontracts shall contain a provision for, approved by Project Manager, providing for assignment of all Subcontracts to CATS. In the event the Contractor is terminated for any reason, Contractor agrees to assign all subcontracts to CATS, upon request. When requested by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall provide copies of all contracts between the Contractor and any Subcontractor or Sub-subcontractor outlining the services to be performed and the charges for same.

L. Changes in the Scope of Work

CATS, without invalidating the Contract, may order changes in the work as set forth herein within the original scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions or other revisions, the Contract Sum and Contract Time being adjusted accordingly. All such changes in the work shall be authorized by Change Order and shall be performed under the applicable conditions of Contract Documents. Contractor shall not accept any request for a change Order from any person other than the Project Manager, and shall not perform any work asserted to constitute a change until the Project Manager has approved the change in writing.

M. Claims for Adjustments and Disputes

A Claim is a demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking, as a matter of right, adjustment or interpretation of Contract terms, payment of money, extension of time or other relief with

respect to the Contract Documents. The term "Claim" also includes other disputes and matters in question between CATS and the Contractor, and between the Contractor and the Architect, Project Manager or any design professional arising out of or relating to the Project. Claims must be initiated by written notice. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the party making the Claim.

N. Claims for Consequential Damages

To the fullest extent permitted by law, Contractor waives any and all entitlement to extra compensation and/or claims seeking payment for asserted consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Contract. This waiver includes, but is not limited to, damages incurred by the Contractor for principal office expenses including the compensation of personnel stationed there, for losses of financing, business opportunity, reputation, bonding capacity and for loss of profit except profit arising directly from work on this Project performed and completed in strict accordance with the Contract Documents.

This waiver is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to termination in accordance with these Contract Documents. Nothing contained in this Subparagraph shall be deemed to preclude an award of stipulated (liquidated) damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

O. Permits, Fees & Licenses

Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits, governmental fees, licenses and inspections necessary for the project execution and completion of work, which are secured after execution of the Contract and which are legally required at the time the bids are received. Contractor shall submit copies of all fees, licenses and inspections to the Project Manager within twenty-four hours of obtaining same.

Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all laws, ordinances, regulations, and lawful orders of any public authority bearing on the performance of the work.

It is not the responsibility of the Contractor to make certain that the Contract Documents are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, building codes, and rules and regulations; however, if the Contractor observes that any of the Contract Documents are at variance therewith in any respect, it shall immediately notify Project Manager in writing, and any necessary changes shall be accomplished by appropriate modification before the effective work is performed.

If the Contractor knew or should have known that any work is contrary to such laws, statutes, ordinances, building codes, and rules and regulations, and performs said work without such written notice to the Project Manager, it shall assume full responsibility therefore and shall bear all costs attributable thereto.

P. Warranties

Notwithstanding, superseding and replacing any provisions elsewhere in the Contract Documents to the contrary, the Contractor and its Surety warrant and guaranty for the longest preemptive period allowed by law, that the work performed by or on behalf of Contractor shall conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, and be free of any concealed or latent conditions, as well as other conditions not noted by the Architect or Project Manager at the time of acceptance or substantial completion, when such condition does not comply with the Contract Documents. The Contractor stipulates that any failure of the Architect, Project Manager or CATS to note at substantial completion or acceptance, one or more conditions that do not comply with the Contract Documents, shall not serve as a waiver of the non-conforming condition, and Contractor shall remain obligated to correct any such non-conforming condition notwithstanding whether the condition was observable or readily apparent.

Upon written notification the Contractor shall promptly correct all work not performed in strict accordance with the Contract Documents during the time identified above. If the Contractor does not promptly comply with such instructions, or where delay would cause a risk of serious loss or

injury, CATS may have the non-conforming work corrected, and all costs thereof shall be paid by the Contractor or the Contractor's surety.

Where the Specifications call for a manufacturer's warranty or guaranty, the Contractor shall deliver the warranty or guaranty form to the Project Manager for approval when Contractor makes the first submittal or shop drawing in connection with the product, material, or equipment, but in no event less than 30 days prior to installation of any such product, material, or equipment. Any delay, disruption, cost, or expense caused in whole or in part by the failure of Contractor to timely submit the warranty or guaranty form, or the rejection of the warranty or guaranty form by the Project Manager for failure to comply with any requirement of the Contract Documents, shall be the sole responsibility of the Contractor. The Contractor shall obtain and furnish to CATS all fully executed and enforceable manufacturer's written warranties and/or guarantees required in the specifications as a condition precedent to final payment.

All warranties and guaranty documents are to be submitted in "Warranties" D size ring binder with durable plastic cover. Binder is to have a table of contents. Project Name, Number & Final Completion date must be on binder cover & spine. Provide 3 complete sets of Warranty binders.

ALL WARRANTIES SHALL COMMENCE ON THE DATE OF FINAL ACCEPTANCE BY CATS UNLESS OTHERWISE AGREED IN WRITING.

Q. Final Payment

Based on the Final Completion, the Project Manager shall, if deemed appropriate, certify the balance found due the Contractor, and noted in the Final Application for Payment, is due and payable.

The Project Manager shall, if deemed appropriate, issue a final Recommendation for Payment recommending to CATS that final payment be made and stating that, to the best of Project Manager's knowledge, information and belief, and on the basis of its observations and inspections, the work has been completed in accordance with the terms and conditions of Contract Documents and that the entire balance found to be due Contractor, and noted in said final Certificate, is due and payable.

R. Bid Bond

A Bid bond is required to be submitted with the bid. A bid bond may be in the form of a bid bond, cashier's check, or certified check, in the amount of **5% of the total bid**, made payable to CATS and must accompany each bid. If a bond is used, it shall be written by a surety or insurance company currently on the U.S. Department of the Treasury financial management service list of approved bonding companies which is published annually in the federal register, or by a Louisiana domiciled insurance company with at least an A rating in the latest printing of the A.M. Best's key rating guide to write individual bonds up to ten percent of policyholders' surplus as shown in the A.M. Best's key rating guide.

S. Performance and Payment Bond:

A Performance and payment bond(s) will be required for the contract. A performance Bond equal to the contract sum, from a surety or insurance company currently on the U.S. Department of the Treasury financial management service list of approved bonding companies which is published annually in the federal register, or by a Louisiana domiciled insurance company with at least an a-rating in the latest printing of the a.m. best's key rating guide to write individual bonds up to ten percent of policyholders' surplus as shown in the a.m. best's key rating guide or by an insurance company that is either domiciled in Louisiana or owned by Louisiana residents and is licensed to write surety bonds.

No surety or insurance company shall write a performance bond which is in excess of the amount indicated as approved by the U.S. Department of the Treasury financial management service list or by a Louisiana domiciled insurance company with an a- rating by a.m. best up to a limit of ten percent of policyholders' surplus as shown by a.m. best; companies authorized by this paragraph

who are not on the treasury list shall not write a performance bond when the penalty exceeds fifteen percent of its capital and surplus, such capital and surplus being the amount by which the company's assets exceed its liabilities as reflected by the most recent financial statements filed by the company with the department of insurance.

In addition, any performance bond furnished shall be written by a surety or insurance company that is currently licensed to do business in the state of Louisiana.

The bond must be received within fifteen (15) working days from the date of notification. If the bond is not received within this period, CATS reserves the right to award to the next acceptable low bid, or to reject all bids and re-bid, whichever is in the best interest of CATS.

<u>Liquidated Damages</u> - If the Contractor is unable to provide the deliverables in accordance with the awarded contract schedule, the Contractor agrees to pay CATS the amount of **one thousand two hundred dollars (\$1,200.00) per day** for late delivery, in accordance with the contract award as liquidated damages.

Retainage

If contractor requests partial payments, they should be made using the invoice and schedule of values forms per AIA Document G702 – Application and Certification for Payment. Payments will be authorized for 95% of each invoice (5% retainage) with final 5% retainage amount withheld to be paid after receipt of clear lien certificate from Clerk of Court. When project is completed, CATS will issue a Notice of Owner's Acceptance and the contractor shall be required to record this on the mortgage records of the East Baton Rouge Parish Clerk of Court's office to obtain clear lien certificate.

PART 4

SCOPE OF WORK

NORTH TRANSIT CENTER Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

Contractor will provide the following;

A. MATERIALS / ACCESSORIES RESPONSIBILITY

- The Contractor shall be responsible for all materials and workmanship in the construction of the equipment and all accessories used, whether the same are manufactured by the Contractor or purchased from supplier.
- 2. This provision excludes equipment leased or supplied by CATS, except insofar as such equipment is provided as a part of this Contract, or except insofar as such equipment is damaged by the failure of a part or component for which the Contractor is responsible, or except insofar as the damage to such equipment is caused by the Contractor during the manufacture of the equipment.

B. NOTIFICATION OF DELAY

- 1. The Contractor shall notify the CATS Project Manager as soon as the Contractor has knowledge that an event occurred which will delay in deliveries.
- 2. Within five (5) days, the Contractor shall confirm such notice in writing, furnishing as much detail as is available.
- Liquidated Damages If the Contractor is unable to provide the deliverables in accordance with the awarded contract schedule, the Contractor agrees to pay CATS the amount of One thousand two hundred dollars (\$1,200.00) per day for late delivery, in accordance with the contract award as liquidated damages.

C. REQUEST FOR EXTENSION

- 1. The Contractor agrees to supply, as soon, as such data is available, any reasonable proofs that are required by the Project Manager to decide on any request for extension.
- 2. The Project Manager shall examine the request and any documents supplied by the Contractor, and shall determine if the Contractor is entitled to an extension and the duration of such extension.
- 3. The Project Manager shall notify the Contractor of his decision in writing.
- 4. It is expressly understood and agreed that the Contractor shall not be entitled to damages or compensation, and shall not be reimbursed for losses on account of delays resulting from any cause under this provision.

EXHIBIT B

LOUISIANA UNIFORM PUBLIC WORKS BID FORM

TO:	Capital Area Transit System	BID FOR: North Transit Center	
	2250 Florida Blvd.	Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001	
	Baton Rouge, LA. 70802		
	(Owner to provide name and address of own	(Owner to provide name of project and other identifying information)	
docume addend tools, a comple System	ents, b) has not received, relied on, on the control of the personally inspected and is appliances and facilities as required to the ention of the referenced project, all in a (CATS). and dated:	nd represents that she/he; a) has carefully examined and understands the bidd or based his bid on any verbal instructions contrary to the bidding documents or a familiar with the project site, and hereby proposes to provide all labor, material perform, in a workmanlike manner, all work and services for the construction a strict accordance with the bidding documents prepared by: Capital Area Transfer to provide name of entity preparing bidding documents.) The Bidder acknowledges receipt of the following ADDENDA: (Enter the number of the provide of the provide of the provide of the provide of the following ADDENDA:	any als, and nsit
assigne	ed to each of the addenda that the Bio	lder is acknowledging)	
		d by the bidding documents (including any and all unit prices designated "base b	id"
	RNATES: For any and all work related as alternates in the unit price des	quired by the bidding documents for alternates including any and all unit priscription.	ces
Altern		tion of alternate and state whether add or deduct) for the lump sum of:	
Altern		tion of alternate and state whether add or deduct) for the lump sum of:	
Altern		tion of alternate and state whether add or deduct) for the lump sum of:	
NAME	OF BIDDER:		
ADDR	ESS OF BIDDER:		
LOUIS	SIANA CONTRACTOR'S LICEN	SE NUMBER:	
NAME	E OF AUTHORIZED SIGNATOR	Y OF BIDDER:	
TITLE	E OF AUTHORIZED SIGNATOR	Y OF BIDDER:	
SIGNA	ATURE OF AUTHORIZED SIGN	ATORY OF BIDDER **:	
DATE	:		

BID SECURITY in the form of a bid bond, certified check or cashier's check as prescribed by LA RS 38:2218.A is attached to and made a part of this bid.

^{*} The <u>Unit Price Form</u> shall be used if the contract includes unit prices. Otherwise, it is not required and need not be included with the form. The number of unit prices that may be included is not limited and additional sheets may be included if needed.

^{**} IF someone other than a corporate officer signs for the bidder/contractor, a copy of a corporate resolution or other signature authorization shall be required for submission of bid. Failure to include a copy of the appropriate signature authorization, if required, may result in the rejection of the bid unless bidder has complied with LA. R.S. 38:2212(A)(1)(C) OR RS 38:2212(O).

LOUISIANA UNIFORM PUBLIC WORK BID FORM <u>UNIT PRICE FORM</u>

			BID FOR	BID FOR:						
(Owner to provide n	ame and address of	fowner)	(Owner to provide name of project and other identifying information)						
RICES: this form	n shall be used f	or any and all work required by the	e bidding documents and described	as unit prices. Amounts shall be stated in figures and only ir						
DESCRIPTION:		OR 🗖 ALT.#								
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:										
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	OR □ ALT.# UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:	CRIPTION: BASE BID OR ALT.#									
REF. NO. QUANTITY		UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:	DN: □ BASE BID OR □ ALT.#									
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:	□ BASE BID	OR □ ALT.#								
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:		OR								
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						
DESCRIPTION:	□ BASE BID	OR □ ALT.#								
REF. NO.	QUANTITY:	UNIT OF MEASURE:	UNIT PRICE	UNIT PRICE EXTENSION (Quantity Times Unit Price)						

Wording for "DESCRIPTION" is to be provided by the owner. All quantities are estimated. The contractor will be paid based upon actual quantities as verified by the owner

EXHIBIT C

Questions and Request for Approved Equals Form

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

All questions, requests for clarifications, equal specifications, or any changes must be made in writing in accordance with the SCHEDULE OF EVENTS. Approved equal specifications to be submitted on this form. See Scope and General Conditions for further information and instructions.

Date	
Description of Product and Manufacturer	
Contact Information	
Address	
Phone, Fax & Email	
(ITB) Bid Page Number(s)	
Submit questions or provide	brief description of request for approved equal or equivalent below
Please submit a	separate form for each question or request for change

Please submit a separate form for each question or request for change Make copies of this page as needed

For CATS Internal Use Only

I OI CATO IIILEITIAI OSE	Office										
Approved	Denied	Date									
CATS Comments / Response (If Applicable)											

EXHIBIT D

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

Checklist of Included Documents

Exhibit D – Checklist of Included Documents – A list of included items to be submitted with your bid as indicated. This checklist was created for the bidding company to assist the vendor and ensure

that the required documents are submitted with your Bid.

Item #	Checklist of included Documents									
1.	Exhibit A - Bidder's Signatory Page - Page 1 (Must be signed and returned with Bid - Must also check and acknowledge receipt of any addendums)									
2.	Exhibit B – Louisiana Uniform Public Works Bid Form (Must be completed, signed and returned with Bid)									
3.	Exhibit C – Questions and Request for Approved Equals Form (<u>Must</u> be completed and returned per the Schedule of Events on Exhibit A if you have questions or request an approved equal)									
4.	Exhibit D – Checklist of Included Documents									
5.	Exhibit E – Affidavit of Non-Collusion (Must be signed and submitted with bid)									
6.	Exhibit F – BID BOND (<u>Must</u> be completed, signed and returned with bid)									
7.	Exhibit G – Performance and Payment Bond									
8.	Exhibit H – Bidder's Organization (Should be completed and returned with bid)									
9.	Exhibit I – Affidavit (<u>Must</u> be completed, signed and returned with bid)									
10.	Exhibit J – Corporate Resolution (Must be completed and returned with bid)									
11.	Exhibit K – Attestation Clause (Must be submitted within 10 days of bid opening by apparent low bidder)									
12.	Exhibit L - Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)									
13.	Exhibit M - DBE Contact Report									
14.	Exhibit N – Demonstration of Good Faith Effort									
15.	Exhibit O – Schedule of DBE Participation									
16.	Exhibit P – Letter of Intent to Perform as a DBE Subcontractor									
17.	Appendix I – FTA Lobbying Certification Must be signed and to be submitted with bid, if bid is over \$100,000.)									
18.	Appendix II - FTA Packet (FTA Federally Required and Other Model Contract Clauses) (Must be signed where applicable and applicable pages returned with Bid)									
19.	Appendix III – US Department of Labor Prevailing Wage Determination									
20.	Appendix IV- Buy America (<u>Must</u> be signed where applicable and returned with Bid) Build America									

EXHIBIT E

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

Affidavit of Non-Collusion

(MUST be completed and returned with bid)

I hereby swear (or affirm) under penalty for perjury:

- 1. That I am the Bidder (if the Bidder is an individual), a partner in the Bid (if the Bidder is a partnership), or an officer or employee of the proposing corporation having the authority to sign on behalf (if the Bidder is a corporation);
- 2. That the attached Bid has been arrived at by the Bidder independently, and has been submitted without collusion, and without any agreement, understanding, or planned common course of action with any other vendor of materials, supplies, equipment, or services described in the Request for Bids, designed to limit independent proposing or competition;
- 3. That the contents of the Bid have not been communicated by the Bidder or its employees or agents to any person not an employee or agent of the Bidder or its surety or any bond furnished with the Bid, and will not be communicated to any such person prior to the official opening of the Bids; and
- 4. That I have fully informed myself regarding the accuracy of the statement made in the affidavit.

Company / Firm Name	
Address (City, State, Zip)	
Authorized by:	
Signature:	
Title:	
Date:	
Subscribed and sworn to me	e this day of, 20
Notary Public	
My commission expires	

EXHIBIT F

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

BID BOND

	DATE:
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:	
That of as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the <u>Capital A</u> (Oblige), in the full and just sum of <u>five (5%) percent</u> lawful money of the United States, for payment of which heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns,	of the total amount of this bid, including all alternates, ch sum, well and truly be made, we bind ourselves, our
Service list of approved bonding companies as approved it obligates itself in this instrument or that it is a Louisian in the latest printing of the A. M. Best's Key Rating G	U. S. Department of the Treasury Financial Management for an amount equal to or greater that the amount for which ha domiciled insurance company with at least an A - rating uide. If surety qualifies by virtue of its Best's listing, the ers' surplus as shown in the latest A. M. Best's Key Rating
Surety further represents that it is licensed to d signed by surety's agent or attorney-in-fact. This Bid Bo	o business in the State of Louisiana and that this bond is nd is accompanied by appropriate power of attorney.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS its proposal to the Oblige on a Contract for:	SUCH that, whereas said Principal is herewith submitting
time as may be specified, enter into the Contract in w	varded to the Principal and the Principal shall, within such riting and give a good and sufficient bond to secure the t with surety acceptable to the Oblige, then this obligation e and payable.
PRINCIPAL (BIDDER)	SURETY
BY:AUTHORIZED OFFICER-OWNER-PARTNER	BY: AGENT OR ATTORNEY-IN-FACT(SEAL)

EXHIBIT G

PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BOND

That and	we,	the	unders	signed	, duly a	autho	rized to	o transa	ct b	as pousiness in		, hereinate of Lou					
money	of th	ne Ur	nited St	ates, fo	it System, h r the payme cutors, admi	erein	after re which	eferred t well and	o a d tru	is "CATS ", uly to be m	in the ade, th	penal sur e said pri	n of \$ ncipal a	nd the	said su	rety do h	, lawfu
of Trans	it Ce	nter	,	20 on pla	is such that has agreed ans and spe	with	said C	CATS to	fu	rnish labor	, mater	ials, tools	and ed	quipme	nt to co	nstruct:	North
of CA ⁻ supplied from a CATS	TS, p es ar Ill lier by r	erfor nd eq ns, er easo	rm and quipmer ncumbr on of an	comple at and d ances c y defau	ontractor she te the work leliver the sor claims for lt or neglect vise to rema	requald requald requald requald requald requald requared requald requared required r	iired a nprove r, mate e said	nd shall ment to erial or o Contrac	pa C <i>P</i> othe	y all costs ATS comp erwise; and in the perf	, charg lete an l shall	jes, renta d ready f pay all ot	ls and e or occu her exp	expense pancy of enses l	es for la or opera awfully	abor, ma ation, ar chargea	aterial nd free able to
alterat the sa	ions, me, s	or a	ddition in anyv	to the te vise aff	he said sure erms of that ect its obliga erms of the	contration	act, or on the	the wore bond a	k to nd	be perfor it does he	med the	ereunder aive notic	or the	specific	ations	accompa	anyin
hire, s furnish	uster ned fo will	nance or us pay t	e, provi se by su the sam	sions, p uch con	if the Contra provender o atractors or y amount no	r any his, tl	other heir, o	supplier	s o	r materials ntractors ir	used on perfo	or consur rmance c	ned or too	or any ork cor	materia ntract to	als or su be dor	upplies
IN WI	TNES	ss w	HERE)F , Said	d Principal a	and S	urety ł	nave he	eu	nto set the	ir hand	s and sea	als this ₋	day	of	, 2	20
		CON	ITRACT	OR / BIL	DDER				_			SURE	ΓΥ				
									_								
Ву:			(Add	dress)					_			(Addre	ess)				
			(Witi	ness)					_			(Witne	 ess)				

EXHIBIT H

BIDDER'S ORGANIZATION (If the bid is by a joint venture all parties to the bid must complete this form:

BIDDER IS: AN INDIVIDUAL: Individual's Name:___ Doing business as: ___ Address: Telephone No.:____ ____ Fax No.:_ **A PARTNERSHIP** Firm Name: Address:___ Name of person authorized to sign: Title:_____ Fax No.: Telephone No.: A LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY Company Name: Address:_____ Name of person authorized to sign: Title:____ Telephone No.:_____ Fax No.:_ **A CORPORATION** IF BID IS BY A CORPORATION, THE CORPORATE RESOLUTION MUST BE SUBMITTED WITH BID. Corporation Name: Address: State of Incorporation: ____ Name of person authorized to sign:____ Title: Telephone No.: Fax No.:

IF BID IS BY A JOINT VENTURE, ALL PARTIES TO THE BID MUST COMPLETE THIS FORM.

EXHIBIT I

AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF LOUISIANA

PARISH OF EAST BATON ROUGE

say:
That he is a duly authorized representative of
Receiving value for services rendered in connection with the
A public project of Capital Area Transit System: that he has employed no person, corporation, firm, association, or other organization, either directly or indirectly, to secure the public contract under which he received payment, other than persons regularly employed by him whose services in connection with the construction, alteration, or demolition of the public building or project, or in securing the public contract, were in the regular course of their duties for him: and that no part of the contract price received by him was paid or will be paid to any person, corporation, firm, association, or other organization for soliciting the contract, other than the payment of their normal compensation to persons regularly employed by him, whose services in connection with the construction of the public building or project were in the regular course of their duties for him. This Affidavit is executed in compliance with the provisions of LA R.S. 38:2224.
Affiant's Signature
SWORN TO AND SUBSCRIBED before me, on this day of, 20 Baton Rouge, Louisiana.
NOTARY PUBLIC

EXHIBIT J

CORPORATE RESOLUTION

A meeting of The Board of Directors of		,	
A corporation organized under the laws of the St	ate of		and
Domiciled in	was held this	day of	
20and was attend	ded by a quorum of the me	mbers of the board of di	rectors.
The following resolution was offered, duly secon quorum:	nded and after discussion	was unanimously adop	ted by said
BE IT RESOLVED, that		is hereby a	uthorized to
submit bids and execute agreements on behalf of	of this corporation with the	Capital Area Transit Sys	stem.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED , that said authounless revoked by resolution of this Board of Deprocurement Manager of Capital Area Transited	Directors and that said rev	ocation will not take eff	ect until the
I,, hereby certify that I	am the Secretary of		
A corporation created under the laws of the State			
that the foregoing is a true and exact copy of a	resolution adopted by a qu	orum of the Board of	
Directors of said corporation at a meeting legal	ally called and held on th	e day of	
20 as said resolution appears of record	in the official minutes of	he Board of Directors	in my
possession. Thisday of	20		
_	SECRET	ARY	

EXHIBIT K

ATTESTATION CLAUSE

Name Of Project: North Transit Center			
Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001	DATE OF BID: 10:00AM, April 8, 2024		

ATTESTATION CLAUSE REQUIRED BY LA.R.S. 38:2227 (PAST CRIMINAL CONVICTIONS OF BIDDERS)

Appeared, as a Bidder on the above-entitled Public Works Project, does hereby attest that:

- A. No sole proprietor or individual partner, incorporator, director, manager, officer, organizer, or member who has a minimum of a ten percent (10%) ownership in the bidding entity named named below has been convicted of, or has entered a plea of guilty or nolo contendere to any of the following state crimes or equivalent federal crimes:
 - (a) Public bribery (R.S. 14:118)
- (c) Extortion (R.S. 14:66)
- (b) Corrupt influencing (R.S. 14:120)
- (d) Money laundering (R.S. 14:230)
- B. Within the past five years from the project bid date, no sole proprietor or individual partner, incorporator, director, manager, officer, organizer, or member who has a minimum of a ten percent (10%) ownership in the bidding entity named below has been convicted of, or has entered a plea of guilty or nolo contendere to any of the following state crimes or equivalent federal crimes, during the solicitation or execution of a contract or bid awarded pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 10 of Title 38 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes:
 - (a) Theft (R.S. 14:67)
 - (b) Identity Theft (R.S. 14:67.16)
 - (c) Theft of a business record
 - (d) False accounting (R.S. 14:70)
 - (e) Issuing worthless checks (R.S. 14:71)
- (f) Bank fraud (R.S. 14:71.1)
- (g) Forgery (R.S. 14:72)
- (h) Contractors; misapplication of payments (R.S. 14:202)
- (i) Malfeasance in office (R.S. 14:134)

Bidder/Contractor Name:	Name Of Authorized Signatory
Date:	Title Of Authorized Signatory
Signature Of Authorized Bidder:	

EXHIBIT L

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)

In connection with the Contract to be awarded as a result of the Solicitation to be issued by Capital Area Transit System (CATS) for the following procurement:

North Transit Center

I hereby certify that I am the _		dulv
	(Title)	J
Authorized Representative of _	0.7	-
	(Name of Firm)	
	(Address)	_
	have read and am familiar with the requirements for Disadvantaged anies contracting with CATS and that it is the intention of the understanding the contracting with CATS and that it is the intention of the understanding the contracting with CATS and that it is the intention of the understanding the contracting with the requirements for Disadvantaged anies contracting with the requirement of the contracting with	
I understand that CATS has participation on this contract.	established a goal of 11 % Disadvantaged Business Enterprise	e (DBE)
I further understand that this goa	al percentage is based on the total dollar value of the awarded contra-	ct.
PARTICIPATION form with the AS A DBE SUBCONTRACT company may not remain in c submitted or this company has OF GOOD FAITH EFFORT	that the undersigned will complete and submit the SCHEDULE of is proposal and cause submission of the LETTER OF INTENT TO PETOR form prior to the execution of the contract. I understand ompetition unless the SCHEDULE OF DBE PARTICIPATION met the requirements identified on the form titled DEMONSTERS TO OBTAIN DBE PARTICIPATION, proof of which are set of the SCHEDULE OF DBE PARTICIPATION form.	RFORM that this form is RATION
Signature:	Print Name:	

EXHIBIT M

DBE CONTACT REPORT

This form is provided to assist in documenting the Offeror's DBE research process. Please include DBE contact efforts. Please make a copy or copies of this page, fill out, and include with proposal if the Proposer has more information than can be contained on this report.

Did your firm place a classified legal ad, advertisement, and/or Internet notification requesting the services of

DBE Subcontractors	for this proposal?	S	NO	
Potential DBE Subcontractor	Contact Person	Phone	Goods or Services Description	Date Contacted
Name of Offeror:				
Signature of Authorized O	official:			
Date:				
Title of Official:				
Address:				
Telephone:				

EXHIBIT N

Demonstration of Good Faith Efforts

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) UTILIZATION

The undersigned proposer has satisfied the require following manner (please check the appropriate space).	*
The proposer is committed to a minimum of $\underline{17}\%$	DBE utilization on this contract.
The proposer (if unable to meet the DBE goal of 1 DBE utilization on this contract and submits docu	
Name of proposer's firm:	
Name of proposer's Authorized Individual	Title
(Signature)	Date

EXHIBIT O

SCHEDULE OF DBE PARTICIPATION

Name of Prime Offeror:			Total Proposed Price:	\$	
Procurement Number and Title	rocurement Number and Title:		Total Dollars of DBE Participation:	\$	
DBE Firm Name	Contact Name and Phone	Type of Work	Work Commencement and Completion	Subcontract Price (\$)	
1.					
2.					
3.					
4.					
5.					
The undersigned will enter in Schedule of DBE Participation	_		_	or work listed in this	
Signature					
Title					
Dota					

EXHIBIT P

LETTER OF INTENT TO PERFORM AS A DBE SUBCONTRACTOR (submit for each DBE subcontractor proposed)

Name of Prime Offeror:	
Procurement Number and Title:	
Address of Prime Offeror:	
Prime Offeror's Telephone:	
The undersigned DBE intends to perfabove project.	form the following described work in connection with the
Specify in detail the particular work, items, or	parts therefore to be performed):
Subcontract Price:	% of Total Bid/Proposed Price:
Name of DBE Firm:	
Procurement Number and Title:	
Signature of DBE Authorized Official:	
Address of DBE Firm:	
DBE Firm's Telephone:	

Appendix I

FTA Lobbying Certification

Required Certification

Solicitation #2024-Northtransitrcenter-001

Certification Regarding Lobbying

(Must be signed and submitted with the bid.

The undersigned [Contractor] certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- (1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form--LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96). Note: Language in paragraph (2) herein has been modified in accordance with Section 10 of the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 (P.L. 104-65, to be codified at 2 U.S.C. 1601, et seq.)]
- (3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub grants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31, U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

	any person who makes a prohibited expenditure or fails to file or nall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not failure.]
	, certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy , if any. In addition, the Contractor understands and agrees that o this certification and disclosure, if any.
Date:	
Signature of Contractor's Authorized Official:	
Name & Title of Contractor's Authorized Official:	
Company Name:	

Appendix II FTA Federally Required and Other Model Contract Clauses

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

#	FTA Federal Clauses Index	Solicitation Applicability	Page No.
1.	Access to Records & Reports	YES	41
2.	Bonding Requirement (>\$250,000)	YES	41
3.	Buy America Requirements (above \$150,000)	YES	41
4.	Cargo Preference	YES	43
5.	Clean Air Act & Federal Water Pollution Control Act (>\$150,000)	YES	43
6.	Civil Rights Laws and Regulations (EEO, Title VI, ADA. & ADA Access)	YES	43
7.	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Prompt Payment (if threshold for DBE program met)	YES	45
8.	Disputes	YES	49
9.	Employee Protections (Davis Bacon & Anti-Kickback >\$10,000) Contract Work hours & Safety Standard Act (>\$250,000)	YES	50
10.	Energy Conservation	YES	52
11.	Federal Changes	YES	52
12.	Fly America	YES	52
13.	Government-Wide Debarment and Suspensions (> \$25,000)	YES	53
14.	Incorporation of Federal Terms	YES	54
15.	Lobbying Restrictions (> \$100,000 – must be signed and returned w/bid)	YES	54
16.	No Federal Government Obligation to Third Parties	YES	54
17.	Program Fraud & False/ Fraudulent Statements	YES	55
18.	Recycled Products	YES	55
19.	Safe Operations of Motor Vehicles	YES	56
20.	Seismic Safety (new building & additions)	YES	56
21.	Termination (> \$10,000)	YES	56
22.	FTA Master Agreement §39(b)	YES	57
23.	2 CFR § 200.216 - Prohibition on certain telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment.	YES	58
24.	Veterans Preferences	YES	58
25.	Contract Work Hours and Safety Standard Act	YES	58

By submitting a bid or bid response, the vendor agrees to abide by the applicable federal certifications and to comply with the Terms and Conditions of the above referenced clauses.

North Transit Center Solicitation #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

FTA Federally Required and Other Model Contract Clauses

1. ACCESS TO RECORDS AND REPORTS - 49 U.S.C. § 5325(g), 2 C.F.R. § 200.333, 49 C.F.R. part 633 Applicability to Contracts: Requirements apply to all contracts funded in whole or in part with FTA funds. The record keeping and access requirements extend to all third party contractors and their contracts at every tier and subrecipients and their subcontracts at every tier.

Access to Records and Reports

- a) Record Retention. The Contractor will retain, and will require its subcontractors of all tiers to retain, complete and readily accessible records related in whole or in part to the contract, including, but not limited to, data, documents, reports, statistics, sub-agreements, leases, subcontracts, arrangements, other third party agreements of any type, and supporting materials related to those records.
- b) Retention Period. The Contractor agrees to comply with the record retention requirements in accordance with 2 C.F.R. § 200.333. The Contractor shall maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this Contract for a period of at not less than three (3) years after the date of termination or expiration of this Contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of this Contract, in which case records shall be maintained until the disposition of all such litigation, appeals, claims or exceptions related thereto.
- c) Access to Records. The Contractor agrees to provide sufficient access to FTA and its contractors to inspect and audit records and information related to performance of this contract as reasonably may be required.
- d) Access to the Sites of Performance. The Contractor agrees to permit FTA and its contractors access to the sites of performance under this contract as reasonably may be required.

2. BONDING REQUIREMENTS - 2 C.F.R. § 200.325; 31 C.F.R. part 223

Applicability to Contracts: Bonds are required for all <u>construction or facility improvement</u> contracts and subcontracts exceeding the simplified acquisition threshold. FTA may accept the bonding policy and requirements of the recipient if FTA has determined that the Federal interest is adequately protected. If such a determination has **not** been made, the following minimum requirements apply:

- a) A bid guarantee from each bidder equivalent to five percent of the bid price. The "bid guarantee" must consist of a firm commitment such as a bid bond, certified check, or other negotiable instrument accompanying a bid as assurance that the bidder will, upon acceptance of the bid, execute such contractual documents as may be required within the time specified.
- b) A performance bond on the part of the contractor for 100 percent of the contract price. A "performance bond" is one executed in connection with a contract to secure fulfillment of all the contractor's obligations under such contract.
- c) A payment bond on the part of the contractor for 100 percent of the contract price. A "payment bond" is one executed in connection with a contract to assure payment as required by law of all persons supplying labor and material in the execution of the work provided for in the contract.

3. BUY AMERICA REQUIREMENTS - 49 U.S.C. 5323(j); 49 C.F.R. part 661

Applicability to Contracts: FTA's Buy America law and regulations apply to projects that involve the purchase of more than \$150,000 of iron, steel, manufactured goods, or rolling stock to be delivered to the recipient to be used in an FTA assisted project. FTA cautions that its Buy America regulations are complex. Recipients can obtain detailed information on FTA's Buy America regulation at the Federal Transit Administration's Buy America website. The Buy America regulation at 49 C.F.R. § 661.13 requires notification of the Buy America requirements in a recipients bid (or request for proposal) for FTA funded contracts. Recipients can draw on the following language for inclusion in their federally funded procurements. Note that recipients are responsible for including the correct Buy America certification based on what they are acquiring. Recipients should not include both the rolling stock and steel, iron, or manufactured products certificates in the documents unless acquiring both in the same procurement.

Buy America - The contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. 5323(j) and 49 C.F.R. part 661, which provide that Federal funds may not be obligated unless all steel, iron, and manufactured products used in FTA funded projects are produced in the United States, unless a waiver has been granted by FTA or the product is subject to a general waiver. General waivers are listed in 49 C.F.R. § 661.7. Separate requirements for rolling stock are set out at 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(2)(C) and 49 C.F.R. § 661.11.

The [bidder or offeror] must submit to CATS the appropriate Buy America certification below with its [bid or offer]. Bids or offers that are not accompanied by a completed Buy America certification will be rejected as nonresponsive.

In accordance with 49 C.F.R. § 661.6, for the procurement of steel, iron, or manufactured products, use the certifications below.

Certificate of Compliance with Buy America Requirements

The bidder or offeror hereby certifies that it will comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1), and the applicable regulations in 49 C.F.R. part 661.

Date	
Signature	
Company	
Name	
Title	

Certificate of Non-Compliance with Buy America Requirements

The bidder or offeror hereby certifies that it cannot comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. 5323(j), but it may qualify for an exception to the requirement pursuant to 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(2), as amended, and the applicable regulations in 49 C.F.R. § 661.7.

Date	
Signature	
Company	
Name	
Title	

4. CARGO PREFERENCE REQUIREMENTS - 46 U.S.C. § 55305; 46 C.F.R. part 381

Applicability to Contracts - The Cargo Preference Act of 1954 requirements applies to all contracts involving equipment, materials, or commodities that may be transported by ocean vessels. The Cargo Preference requirements apply to all contracts involved with the transport of equipment, material, or commodities by ocean vessel.

Cargo Preference - Use of United States-Flag Vessels - The contractor agrees:

- a) to use privately owned United States-Flag commercial vessels to ship at least 50 percent of the gross tonnage (computed separately for dry bulk carriers, dry cargo liners, and tankers) involved, whenever shipping any equipment, material, or commodities pursuant to the underlying contract to the extent such vessels are available at fair and reasonable rates for United States-Flag commercial vessels;
- b) to furnish within 20 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating within the United States or within 30 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating outside the United States, a legible copy of a rated, "on-board" commercial ocean bill-of-lading in English for each shipment of cargo described in the preceding paragraph to the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market Development, Maritime Administration, Washington, DC 20590 and to the FTA recipient (through the contractor in the case of a subcontractor's bill-of-lading.); and
- to include these requirements in all subcontracts issued pursuant to this contract when the subcontract may involve the transport of equipment, material, or commodities by ocean vessel.

5. CLEAN AIR ACT AND FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT - 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 – 7671q; 33 U.S.C. §§ 1251-1387; 2 C.F.R. part 200, Appendix II (G)

Applicability to Contracts - The Clean Air and Clean Water Act requirements apply to each contract and subcontract exceeding \$150,000. Each contract and subcontract must contain a provision that requires the recipient to agree to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401–7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251–1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

The Contractor agrees:

- a) It will not use any violating facilities;
- b) It will report the use of facilities placed on or likely to be placed on the U.S. EPA "List of Violating Facilities;"
- c) It will report violations of use of prohibited facilities to FTA; and
- d) It will comply with the inspection and other requirements of the Clean Air Act, as amended, (42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 7671q); and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended, (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251-1387).

6. CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS AND REGULATIONS - (EEO, Title VI, ADA & ADA Access)

Applicability to Contracts- The following Federal Civil Rights laws and regulations apply to all contracts.

- 1. Federal Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Requirements. These include, but are not limited to:
 - a) Nondiscrimination in Federal Public Transportation Programs. 49 U.S.C. § 5332, covering projects, programs, and activities financed under 49 U.S.C. Chapter 53, prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex (including sexual orientation and gender identity), disability, or age, and prohibits discrimination in employment or business opportunity.
 - b) Prohibition against Employment Discrimination. Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e, and Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment

Opportunity," September 24, 1965, as amended, prohibit discrimination in employment on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.

- 2. **Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex**. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended, 20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seq. and implementing Federal regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 49 C.F.R. part 25 prohibit discrimination on the basis of sex.
- 3. Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age. The "Age Discrimination Act of 1975," as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq., and Department of Health and Human Services implementing regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 45 C.F.R. part 90, prohibit discrimination by participants in federally assisted programs against individuals on the basis of age. The Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA), 29 U.S.C. § 621 et seq., and Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) implementing regulations, "Age Discrimination in Employment Act," 29 C.F.R. part 1625, also prohibit employment discrimination against individuals age 40 and over on the basis of age.
- 4. Federal Protections for Individuals with Disabilities. The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended (ADA), 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq., prohibits discrimination against qualified individuals with disabilities in programs, activities, and services, and imposes specific requirements on public and private entities. Third party contractors must comply with their responsibilities under Titles I, II, III, IV, and V of the ADA in employment, public services, public accommodations, telecommunications, and other provisions, many of which are subject to regulations issued by other Federal agencies.

Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity

CATS is an Equal Opportunity Employer. As such, CATS agrees to comply with all applicable Federal civil rights laws and implementing regulations. Apart from inconsistent requirements imposed by Federal laws or regulations, CATS agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(h) (3) by not using any Federal assistance awarded by FTA to support procurements using exclusionary or discriminatory specifications.

Under this Agreement, the Contractor shall at all times comply with the following requirements and shall include these requirements in each subcontract entered into as part thereof.

- <u>Nondiscrimination</u> In accordance with Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, disability, or age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with applicable Federal implementing regulations and other implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 2. Race, Color, Religion, National Origin, Sex In accordance with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e et seq., and Federal transit laws at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable equal employment opportunity requirements of U.S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL) regulations, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor," 41 C.F.R. chapter 60, and Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity in Federal Employment," September 24, 1965, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note, as amended by any later Executive Order that amends or supersedes it, referenced in 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note. The Contractor agrees to take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, national origin, or sex (including sexual orientation and gender identity). Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, promotion, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff, or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.

- 3. Age In accordance with the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 621-634, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (U.S. EEOC) regulations, "Age Discrimination in Employment Act," 29 C.F.R. part 1625, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq., U.S. Health and Human Services regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 45 C.F.R. part 90, and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to refrain from discrimination against present and prospective employees for reason of age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 4. <u>Disabilities</u> In accordance with section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § 794, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq., the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §4151 et seq., and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees that it will not discriminate against individuals on the basis of disability. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.

7. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) - 49 C.F.R. part 26

Background and Applicability - The Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) program applies to FTA recipients receiving planning, capital and/or operating assistance that will award prime contracts (excluding transit vehicle purchases) exceeding \$250,000 in FTA funds in a Federal fiscal year. All FTA recipients above this threshold must submit a DBE program and overall triennial goal for DBE participation. The overall goal reflects the anticipated amount of DBE participation on DOT-assisted contracts. As part of its DBE program, FTA recipients must require that each transit vehicle manufacturer (TVM), as a condition of being authorized to bid or propose on FTA assisted transit vehicle procurements, certify that it has complied with the requirements of 49 C.F.R. § 26.49. Only those transit vehicle manufacturers listed on FTA's certified list of Transit Vehicle Manufacturers, or that have submitted a goal methodology to FTA that has been approved or has not been disapproved at the time of solicitation, are eligible to bid.

FTA recipients must meet the maximum feasible portion of their overall goal using race-neutral methods. Where appropriate, however, recipients are responsible for establishing DBE contract goals on individual DOT-assisted contracts. FTA recipients may use contract goals only on those DOT-assisted contracts that have subcontracting responsibilities. See 49 C.F.R. § 26.51(e). Furthermore, while FTA recipients are not required to set a contract goal on every DOT-assisted contract, they are responsible for achieving their overall program goals by administering their DBE program in good faith. FTA recipients and third party contractors can obtain information about the DBE program at the Federal Transit Administration website Disadvantaged Business Enterprise or Department of Transportation website Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Program.

For all DOT-assisted contracts, each FTA recipient must include assurances that third party contractors will comply with the DBE program requirements of 49 C.F.R. part 26, when applicable. **The following contract clause is required in all DOT-assisted prime and subcontracts**:

The contractor, subrecipient or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 C.F.R. part 26 in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. Failure by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the recipient deems appropriate, which may include, but is not limited to:

- a) Withholding monthly progress payments;
- b) Assessing sanctions;
- c) Liquidated damages; and/or
- d) Disqualifying the contractor from future bidding as non-responsible. 49 C.F.R. § 26.13(b).

Further, recipients must establish a contract clause to require prime contractors to pay subcontractors for satisfactory performance of their contracts no later than 30 days from receipt of each payment the recipient makes to the prime contractor. 49 C.F.R. § 26.29(a). Finally, for contracts with defined DBE contract goals, each FTA recipient must include in each prime contract a provision stating that the

contractor shall utilize the specific DBEs listed unless the contractor obtains the recipient's written consent; and that, unless the recipient's consent is provided, the contractor shall not be entitled to any payment for work or material unless it is performed or supplied by the listed DBE. 49 C.F.R. § 26.53(f) (1).

As an additional resource, recipients can draw on the following language for inclusion in their federally funded procurements.

It is the policy of CATS and the United States Department of Transportation ("DOT") that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises ("DBE's"), as defined herein and in the Federal regulations published at 49 C.F.R. part 26, shall have an equal opportunity to participate in DOT-assisted contracts. It is also the policy of CATS to:

- a) Ensure nondiscrimination in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts;
- b) Create a level playing field on which DBE's can compete fairly for DOT-assisted contracts;
- c) Ensure that the DBE program is narrowly tailored in accordance with applicable law;
- d) Ensure that only firms that fully meet 49 C.F.R. part 26 eligibility standards are permitted to participate as DBE's;
- e) Help remove barriers to the participation of DBEs in DOT assisted contracts;
- f) To promote the use of DBEs in all types of federally assisted contracts and procurement activities; and
- g) Assist in the development of firms that can compete successfully in the marketplace outside the DBE program.

This Contract is subject to 49 C.F.R. part 26. Therefore, the Contractor must satisfy the requirements for DBE participation as set forth herein. These requirements are in addition to all other equal opportunity employment requirements of this Contract. CATS shall make all determinations with regard to whether or not a Bidder/Offeror is in compliance with the requirements stated herein. In assessing compliance, CATS may consider during its review of the Bidder/Offeror's submission package, the Bidder/Offeror's documented history of non-compliance with DBE requirements on previous contracts with CATS.

The Contractor, subrecipient or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this Contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 C.F.R. part 26 in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this Contract, which may result in the termination of this Contract or such other remedy as CATS deems appropriate.

DBE Participation

For the purpose of this Contract, CATS will accept only DBE's who are:

- a) Certified, at the time of bid opening or proposal evaluation, by CATS or the Unified Certification Program (UCP)]; or
- b) An out-of-state firm who has been certified by either a local government, state government or Federal government entity authorized to certify DBE status or an agency whose DBE certification process has received FTA approval; or
- c) Certified by another agency approved by CATS.

DBE Participation Goal - The DBE participation goal for this Contract is set at 17 % (eleven). This goal represents those elements of work under this Contract performed by qualified Disadvantaged Business Enterprises for amounts totaling **not less than 17**% of the total Contract price. Failure to meet the stated goal at the time of bid/proposal submission **may** render the Bidder/Offeror non-responsive.

Proposed Submission - Each Bidder/Offeror, as part of its submission, shall supply the following information:

- a) A completed **DBE Utilization Form** that indicates the percentage and dollar value of the total bid/contract amount to be supplied by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises under this Contract.
- b) A list of those qualified DBE's with whom the Bidder/Offeror intends to contract for the performance of portions of the work under the Contract, the agreed price to be paid to each DBE for work, the Contract items or parts to be performed by each DBE, a proposed timetable for the performance or delivery of the Contract item, and other information as required by the **DBE Participation Schedule**. No work shall be included in the Schedule that the Bidder/Offeror has reason to believe the listed DBE will subcontract, at any tier, to other than another DBE. If awarded the Contract, the Bidder/Offeror may not deviate from the DBE Participation Schedule submitted in response to the bid. Any subsequent changes and/or substitutions of DBE firms will require review and written approval by CATS.
- c) An original **DBE Letter of Intent** (see below) from each DBE listed in the **DBE Participation Schedule.**
- d) An original **DBE Affidavit** (see below) from each DBE stating that there has not been any change in its status since the date of its last certification.

Good Faith Efforts - If the Bidder/Offeror is unable to meet the goal set forth above (DBE Participation Goal), CATS will consider the Bidder/Offeror's documented good faith efforts to meet the goal in determining responsiveness. The types of actions that CATS will consider as part of the Bidder/Offeror's good faith efforts include, but are not limited to, the following:

- a) Documented communication with CATS DBE Coordinator (questions of IFB or RFP requirements, subcontracting opportunities, appropriate certification, will be addressed in a timely fashion);
- b) Pre-bid meeting attendance. At the pre-bid meeting, CATS generally informs potential Bidder/Offeror's of DBE subcontracting opportunities;
- c) The Bidder/Offeror's own solicitations to obtain DBE involvement in general circulation media, trade association publication, minority-focus media and other reasonable and available means within sufficient time to allow DBEs to respond to the solicitation;
- d) Written notification to DBE's encouraging participation in the proposed Contract; and
- e) Efforts made to identify specific portions of the work that might be performed by DBE's.

The Bidder/Offeror shall provide the following details, at a minimum, of the specific efforts it made to negotiate in good faith with DBE's for elements of the Contract:

- a) The names, addresses, and telephone numbers of DBE's that were contacted;
- b) A description of the information provided to targeted DBE's regarding the specifications and bid proposals for portions of the work;
- c) Efforts made to assist DBE's contacted in obtaining bonding or insurance required by the Bidder or the Authority.

Further, the documentation of good faith efforts must include copies of each DBE and non-DBE subcontractor quote submitted when a non-DBE subcontractor was selected over a DBE for work on the contract. 49 C.F.R. § 26.53(b) (2) (VI). In determining whether a Bidder has made good faith efforts, the Authority may take into account the performance of other Bidders in meeting the Contract goals. For example, if the apparent successful Bidder failed to meet the goal, but meets or exceeds the

average DBE participation obtained by other Bidders, the Authority may view this as evidence of the Bidder having made good faith efforts.

Administrative Reconsideration - Within five (5) business days of being informed by CATS that it is not responsive or responsible because it has not documented sufficient good faith efforts, the Bidder/Offeror may request administrative reconsideration. The Bidder should make this request in writing to CATS DBE Liaison Officer. The DBE Liaison Officer will forward the Bidder/Offeror's request

to a reconsideration official who will not have played any role in the original determination that the Bidder/Offeror did not document sufficient good faith efforts.

As part of this reconsideration, the Bidder/Offeror will have the opportunity to provide written documentation or argument concerning the issue of whether it met the goal or made adequate good faith efforts to do so. The Bidder/Offeror will have the opportunity to meet in person with the assigned reconsideration official to discuss the issue of whether it met the goal or made adequate good faith efforts to do so. CATS will send the Bidder/Offeror a written decision on its reconsideration, explaining the basis for finding that the Bidder/Offeror did or did not meet the goal or make adequate good faith efforts to do so. The result of the reconsideration process is not administratively appealable to the Department of Transportation.

Termination of DBE Subcontractor - The Contractor shall not terminate the DBE subcontractor(s) listed in the DBE Participation Schedule without CATS prior written consent. CATS may provide such written consent only if the Contractor has good cause to terminate the DBE firm. Before transmitting a request to terminate, the Contractor shall give notice in writing to the DBE subcontractor of its intent to terminate and the reason for the request. The Contractor shall give the DBE five days to respond to the notice and advise of the reasons why it objects to the proposed termination. When a DBE subcontractor is terminated or fails to complete its work on the Contract for any reason, the Contractor shall make good faith efforts to find another DBE subcontractor to substitute for the original DBE and immediately notify CATS in writing of its efforts to replace the original DBE. These good faith efforts shall be directed at finding another DBE to perform at least the same amount of work under the Contract as the DBE that was terminated, to the extent needed to meet the Contract goal established for this procurement. Failure to comply with these requirements will be in accordance with Section 8 below (Sanctions for Violations).

CATS shall monitor the Contractor's DBE compliance during the life of the Contract. In the event this procurement exceeds ninety (90) days, it will be the responsibility of the Contractor to submit quarterly written reports to CATS that summarize the total DBE value for this Contract. These reports shall provide the following details:

- DBE utilization established for the Contract;
- Total value of expenditures with DBE firms for the quarter;
- The value of expenditures with each DBE firm for the quarter by race and gender:
- Total value of expenditures with DBE firms from inception of the Contract; and
- The value of expenditures with each DBE firm from the inception of the Contract by race and gender.

Reports and other correspondence must be submitted to the DBE Coordinator with copies provided to CATS. Reports shall continue to be submitted quarterly until final payment is issued or until DBE participation is completed.

The successful Bidder/Offeror shall permit:

- CATS to have access to necessary records to examine information as CATS deems appropriate for the purpose of investigating and determining compliance with this provision, including, but not limited to, records of expenditures, invoices, and contract between the successful Bidder/Offeror and other DBE parties entered into during the life of the Contract.
- The authorized representative(s) of CATS, the U.S. Department of Transportation, the Comptroller General of the United States, to inspect and audit all data and record of the Contractor relating to its performance under the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Participation provision of this Contract.
- All data/record(s) pertaining to DBE shall be maintained as stated in Section [insert reference to record keeping requirements for the Project.]

Sanctions for Violations - If at any time CATS has reason to believe that the Contractor is in violation of its obligations under this Agreement or has otherwise failed to comply with terms of this Section, CATS may, in addition to pursuing any other available legal remedy, commence proceedings, which may include but are not limited to, the following:

- Suspension of any payment or part due the Contractor until such time as the issues concerning the Contractor's compliance are resolved; and
- Termination or cancellation of the Contract, in whole or in part, unless the successful Contractor is able to demonstrate within a reasonable time that it is in compliance with the DBE terms stated herein.

8. **DISPUTES**

Disputes arising in the performance of this Contract which are not resolved by agreement of the parties shall be decided in writing by the Procurement Manager. The decision of the Procurement Manager shall be final and conclusive unless within seven (7) days from the date of receipt of its copy, the Contractor mails or otherwise furnishes a written appeal to the CEO of CATS. In connection with any such appeal, the Contractor may be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its position. The decision of the CEO shall be binding upon the Contractor and the Contractor shall abide by the decision.

Performance during Dispute. Unless otherwise directed by CATS, Contractor shall continue performance under this contract while matters in dispute are being resolved.

Claims for Damages. Should either party to the Contract suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any act or omission of the party or of any of his employees, agents, or others for whose acts he is legally liable, a claim for damages therefore shall be made in writing to such other party within a reasonable time after the first observance of such injury or damage.

Remedies. Unless this contract provides otherwise, all claims, counterclaims, disputes, and other matters in question between CATS and the Contractor arising out of or relating to this agreement or its breach will be decided by arbitration if the parties mutually agree, or in a court of competent jurisdiction within the State of Louisiana.

Rights and Remedies. The duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and the rights and remedies available there under shall be in addition to and not a limitation of any duties, obligations, rights, and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law. No action or failure to act by CATS, (its agents or assigns) or Contractor shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty afforded any of them under the Contract, nor shall any such action or failure to act constitute an approval of or acquiescence in any breach there under, except as may be specifically agreed in writing.

9. EMPLOYEE PROTECTIONS - (Davis Bacon, Anti-Kickback, Contract Work Hours & Safety

<u>Standards</u>) - 49 U.S.C. § 5333(a); 40 U.S.C. §§ 3141 – 3148; 29 C.F.R. part 5; 18 U.S.C. § 874; 29 C.F.R. part 3; 40 U.S.C. §§3701-3708; 29 C.F.R. part 1926

Applicability to Contracts - Certain employee protections apply to all FTA funded contracts with particular emphasis on construction related projects. The recipient will ensure that each third party contractor complies with all federal laws, regulations, and requirements, including:

1. Prevailing Wage Requirements

- a) Federal transit laws, specifically 49 U.S.C. § 5333(a), (FTA's "Davis-Bacon Related Act");
- b) The Davis-Bacon Act, 40 U.S.C. §§ 3141 3144, 3146, and 3147; and
- c) U.S. DOL regulations, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction (also Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Non-construction Contracts Subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act)," 29 C.F.R. part 5.

2. "Anti-Kickback" Prohibitions

- a) Section 1 of the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act, as amended, 18 U.S.C. § 874;
- b) Section 2 of the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act, as amended, 40 U.S.C. § 3145; and
- c) U.S. DOL regulations, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in part by Loans or Grants from the United States," 29 C.F.R. part 3.

3. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards

- a) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, as amended, 40 U.S.C. §§ 3701-3708; and supplemented by Department of Labor (DOL) regulations, 29 C.F.R. part 5; and
- b) U.S. DOL regulations, "Safety and Health Regulations for Construction," 29 C.F.R. part 1926.

These requirements extend to all third party contractors and their contracts at every tier and subrecipients and their subcontracts at every tier. The Davis-Bacon Act and the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act apply to all prime construction, alteration, or repair contracts in excess of \$10,000.

The Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act <u>apply to all FTA funded contracts in excess</u> of \$250,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers.

The recipient must place a copy of the current prevailing wage determination issued by the Department of Labor in each solicitation. The decision to award a contract or subcontract must be conditioned upon the acceptance of the wage determination. In addition, recipients can draw on the following language for inclusion in their federally funded procurements.

Prevailing Wage and Anti-Kickback

For all prime construction, alteration, or repair contracts in excess of \$10,000 awarded by FTA, the Contractor shall comply with the Davis-Bacon Act and the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act. Under 49 U.S.C. § 5333(a), prevailing wage protections apply to laborers and mechanics employed on FTA assisted construction, alteration, or repair projects. The Contractor will comply with the Davis-Bacon Act, 40 U.S.C. §§ 3141-3144, and 3146-3148 as supplemented by DOL regulations at 29 C.F.R. part 5, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Governing Federally Financed and Assisted Construction." In accordance with the statute, the Contractor shall pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor. In addition, the Contractor agrees to pay wages not less than once a week. The Contractor shall also comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (40 U.S.C. § 3145), as supplemented by DOL regulations at 29 C.F.R. part 3, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in part by Loans or Grants from the United States." The Contractor is prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which he or she is otherwise entitled.

Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards

For all contracts in excess of \$250,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers, the Contractor shall comply with the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§ 3701-3708), as supplemented by the DOL regulations at 29 C.F.R. part 5. Under 40 U.S.C. § 3702 of the Act, the Contractor shall compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer, including watchmen and guards, on the basis of a standard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in the work week. The requirements of 40 U.S.C. § 3704 are applicable to construction work and provide that no laborer or mechanic be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous. These requirements do not apply to the purchase of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or to contracts for transportation or transmission of intelligence.

In the event of any violation of the clause set forth herein, the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, the Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of this clause in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by this clause.

The FTA shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in this section.

The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in this agreement.

Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards for Awards Not Involving Construction

The Contractor shall comply with all federal laws, regulations, and requirements providing wage and hour protections for non-construction employees, in accordance with 40 U.S.C. § 3702, Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, and other relevant parts of that Act, 40 U.S.C. § 3701 et seq., and U.S. DOL regulations, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction (also Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Non-construction Contracts Subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act)," 29 C.F.R. part 5.

The Contractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three (3) years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid.

Such records maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the Contractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the FTA and the Department of Labor, and the Contractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. The contractor shall require the inclusion of the language of this clause within subcontracts of all tiers.

10. ENERGY CONSERVATION - 42 U.S.C. 6321 et seq.; 49 C.F.R. part 622, subpart C

Applicability to Contracts - The Energy Policy and Conservation requirements are applicable to all contracts. The Recipient agrees to, and assures that its subrecipients, if any, will comply with the mandatory energy standards and policies of its state energy conservation plans under the Energy Policy and Conservation Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6201 et seq., and perform an energy assessment for any building constructed, reconstructed, or modified with federal assistance as required under FTA regulations, "Requirements for Energy Assessments," 49 C.F.R. part 622, subpart C.

These requirements extend to all third party contractors and their contracts at every tier and subrecipients and their subcontracts at every tier.

Energy Conservation - The contractor agrees to comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency, which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act.

11. FEDERAL CHANGES - 49 CFR Part 18

Applicability to Contracts - Contractor shall at all times comply with all applicable FTA regulations, policies, procedures, and directives, including without limitation those listed directly or by reference in the Master Agreement between Purchaser and FTA, as they may be amended or promulgated from time to time during the term of this contract. Contractor's failure to so comply shall constitute a material breach of this contract.

12. FLY AMERICA - 49 U.S.C. § 40118; 41 C.F.R. part 301-10; 48 C.F.R. part 47.4

Applicability to Contracts + The Fly America requirements apply to the transportation of persons or property, by air, between a place in the U.S. and a place outside the U.S., or between places outside the U.S., when the FTA will participate in the costs of such air transportation. Transportation on a foreign air carrier is permissible when provided by a foreign air carrier under a code share agreement when the ticket identifies the U.S. air carrier's designator code and flight number. Transportation by a foreign air carrier is also permissible if there is a bilateral or multilateral air transportation agreement to which the U.S. Government and a foreign government are parties and which the U.S. DOT has determined meets the requirements of the Fly America Act.

The Fly America requirements flow down from FTA recipients and subrecipients to first tier contractors who are responsible for ensuring that lower tier contractors and subcontractors are in compliance.

Fly America Requirements

- a) Definitions. As used in this clause-- "International air transportation" means transportation by air between a place in the United States and a place outside the United States or between two places both of which are outside the United States. "United States" means the 50 States, the District of Columbia, and outlying areas. "U.S.-flag air carrier" means an air carrier holding a certificate under 49 U.S.C. Chapter 411.
- b) When Federal funds are used to fund travel, Section 5 of the International Air Transportation Fair Competitive Practices Act of 1974 (49 U.S.C. 40118) (Fly America Act) requires contractors, recipients, and others use U.S.-flag air carriers for U.S. Government-financed international air transportation of personnel (and their personal effects) or property, to the extent that service by those carriers is available. It requires the Comptroller General of the United States, in the absence of satisfactory proof of the necessity for foreign-flag air transportation, to disallow expenditures from funds, appropriated or otherwise established for the account of the United States, for international air transportation secured aboard a foreignflag air carrier if a U.S.-flag air carrier is available to provide such services.
- c) If available, the Contractor, in performing work under this contract, shall use U.S.-flag carriers for international air transportation of personnel (and their personal effects) or property.

d) In the event that the Contractor selects a carrier other than a U.S.-flag air carrier for international air transportation, the Contractor shall include a statement on vouchers involving such transportation essentially as follows:

Statement of Unavailability of U.S.-Flag Air Carriers - International air transportation of persons (and their personal effects) or property by U.S.-flag air carrier was not available or it was necessary to use foreign-flag air carrier service for the following reasons. See FAR § 47.403. [State reasons]: The Contractor shall include the substance of this clause, including this paragraph (e), in each subcontract or purchase under this contract that may involve international air transportation.

13. GOVERNMENT-WIDE DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION - 2 C.F.R. part 180; 2 C.F.R part 1200; 2 C.F.R. § 200.213; 2 C.F.R. part 200 Appendix II (I), Executive Order 12549; Executive Order 12689

Background and Applicability - A contract award (of any tier) in an amount expected to equal or exceed \$25,000 or a contract award at any tier for a federally required audit (irrespective of the contract amount) must not be made to parties listed on the government-wide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 C.F.R. part 180. The Excluded Parties List System in SAM contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549.

Recipients, contractors, and subcontractors (at any level) that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) with which they propose to contract or subcontract is not excluded or disqualified. This is done by: (a) checking the SAM exclusions; (b) collecting a certification from that person; or (c) adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract.

Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion - The Contractor shall comply and facilitate compliance with U.S. DOT regulations, "Non-procurement Suspension and Debarment," 2 C.F.R. part 1200, which adopts and supplements the U.S. Office of Management and Budget (U.S. OMB) "Guidelines to Agencies on Government-wide Debarment and Suspension (Non-procurement)," 2 C.F.R. part 180. These provisions apply to each contract at any tier of \$25,000 or more, and to each contract at any tier for a federally required audit (irrespective of the contract amount), and to each contract at any tier that must be approved by an FTA official irrespective of the contract amount. As such, the Contractor shall verify that its principals, affiliates, and subcontractors are eligible to participate in this federally funded contract and are not presently declared by any Federal department or agency to be:

- a) Debarred from participation in any federally assisted Award;
- b) Suspended from participation in any federally assisted Award;
- c) Proposed for debarment from participation in any federally assisted Award;
- d) Declared ineligible to participate in any federally assisted Award;
- e) Voluntarily excluded from participation in any federally assisted Award; or
- f) Disqualified from participation in ay federally assisted Award.

By signing and submitting its bid or proposal, the bidder or proposer certifies as follows:

• The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact relied upon by CATS. If it is later determined by CATS that the bidder or proposer knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to remedies available to CATS, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment. The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. part 180, subpart C, as supplemented by 2 C.F.R. part 1200, while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

14. INCORPORATION OF FEDERAL TERMS

Applicability to Contracts - The incorporation of FTA terms applies to all federally funded contracts.

Incorporation of Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Terms - The preceding provisions include, in part, certain Standard Terms and Conditions required by DOT, whether or not expressly set forth in the preceding contract provisions. All contractual provisions required by DOT, as set forth in FTA Circular 4220.1E, are hereby incorporated by reference. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, all FTA mandated terms shall be deemed to control in the event of a conflict with other provisions contained in this Agreement. The Contractor shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any CATS requests which would cause CATS to be in violation of the FTA terms and conditions.

15. <u>LOBBYING RESTRICTIONS</u> - 31 U.S.C. § 1352; 2 C.F.R. § 200.450; 2 C.F.R. part 200 appendix II (J); 49 C.F.R. part 20

Applicability to Contracts - The lobbying requirements apply to all contracts and subcontracts of \$100,000 or more at any tier under a Federal grant. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this agreement, the payor must complete and submit the Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.

49 C.F.R. part 20, Appendices A and B provide specific language for inclusion in FTA funded third party contracts as follows:

Lobbying Restrictions

The bidder certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- a) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the bidder, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- b) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the bidder shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
- c) The bidder shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub-grants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly. (See Appendix I, Page 39)

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

16. NO FEDERAL GOVERNMENT OBLIGATION TO THIRD PARTIES

Applicability to Contracts - The No Obligation clause applies to all third party contracts that are federally funded.

No Federal Government Obligation to Third Parties. The Recipient and Contractor acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of the underlying Contract, absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the Recipient, Contractor or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying Contract. The Contractor agrees to include the above clause in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by the FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

17. PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS AND RELATED ACTS - 49 U.S.C. § 5323(I) (1); 31 U.S.C. §§ 3801-3812; 18 U.S.C. § 1001; 49 C.F.R. part 31

Applicability to Contracts - The Program Fraud clause applies to all third party contracts that are federally funded.

The Program Fraud clause extends to all third party contractors and their contracts at every tier and subrecipients and their subcontracts at every tier. These requirements flow down to contractors and subcontractors who make, present, or submit covered claims and statements.

Program Fraud and False or Fraudulent Statements or Related Acts - The Contractor acknowledges that the provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, as amended, 31 U.S.C. § 3801 et seq. and U.S. DOT regulations, "Program Fraud Civil Remedies," 49 C.F.R. part 31, apply to its actions pertaining to this Project. Upon execution of the underlying contract, the Contractor certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of any statement it has made, it makes, it may make, or causes to be made, pertaining to the underlying contract or the FTA assisted project for which this contract work is being performed. In addition to other penalties that may be applicable, the Contractor further acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification, the Federal Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 on the Contractor to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.

The Contractor also acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification to the Federal Government under a contract connected with a project that is financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance originally awarded by FTA under the authority of 49 U.S.C. chapter 53, the Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 49 U.S.C. § 5323(I) on the Contractor, to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.

The Contractor agrees to include the above two clauses in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clauses shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to the provisions.

18. RECYCLED PRODUCTS - 42 U.S.C. § 6962; 40 C.F.R. part 247; 2 C.F.R. part § 200.322

Applicability to Contracts - The Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended, (42 U.S.C. § 6962 et seq.), requires States and local governmental authorities to provide a competitive preference to products and services that conserve natural resources, protect the environment, and are energy efficient. Recipients are required to procure only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 C.F.R. part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000.

Recovered Materials - The Contractor agrees to provide a preference for those products and services that conserve natural resources, protect the environment, and are energy efficient by complying with and facilitating compliance with Section 6002 of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6962, and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), "Comprehensive Procurement Guideline for Products Containing Recovered Materials," 40 C.F.R. part 247.

19. SAFE OPERATION OF MOTOR VEHICLES - 23 U.S.C. part 402;Executive Order No. 13043; Executive Order No. 13513; U.S. DOT Order No. 3902.10

Applicability to Contracts - The Safe Operation of Motor Vehicles requirements apply to all federally funded third party contracts. In compliance with Federal Executive Order No. 13043, "Increasing Seat Belt Use in the United States," April 16, 1997, 23 U.S.C. Section 402 note, FTA encourages each third party contractor to adopt and promote on-the-job seat belt use policies and programs for its employees and other personnel that operate company owned, rented, or personally operated vehicles, and to include this provision in each third party subcontract involving the project. Additionally, recipients are required by FTA to include a Distracted Driving clause that addresses distracted driving, including text messaging in each of its third party agreements supported with Federal assistance.

Safe Operation of Motor Vehicles

- Seat Belt Use The Contractor is encouraged to adopt and promote on-the-job seat belt use
 policies and programs for its employees and other personnel that operate company-owned
 vehicles, company-rented vehicles, or personally operated vehicles. The terms "companyowned" and "company-leased" refer to vehicles owned or leased either by the Contractor or
 CATS.
- 2. Distracted Driving The Contractor agrees to adopt and enforce workplace safety policies to decrease crashes caused by distracted drivers, including policies to ban text messaging while using an electronic device supplied by an employer, and driving a vehicle the driver owns or rents, a vehicle Contactor owns, leases, or rents, or a privately-owned vehicle when on official business in connection with the work performed under this agreement.

20. <u>SEISMIC SAFETY</u>- 42 U.S.C. 7701 et seq.; 49 C.F.R. part 41; Executive Order (E.O.) 12699 **Applicability to Contracts** - The Seismic Safety requirements apply only to contracts for the construction of new buildings or additions to existing buildings.

Seismic Safety - The contractor agrees that any new building or addition to an existing building will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards for Seismic Safety required in Department of Transportation (DOT) Seismic Safety Regulations 49 C.F.R. part 41 and will certify to compliance to the extent required by the regulation. The contractor also agrees to ensure that all work performed under this contract, including work performed by a subcontractor, is in compliance with the standards required by the Seismic Safety regulations and the certification of compliance issued on the project.

21. TERMINATION

- a. Termination for Convenience (General Provision) CATS may terminate this contract, in whole or in part, at any time by written notice to the Contractor when it is in CATS and/or the Government's best interest. The Contractor shall be paid its costs, including contract close-out costs, and profit on work performed up to the time of termination. The Contractor shall promptly submit its termination claim to CATS to be paid the Contractor. If the Contractor has any property in its possession belonging to CATS, the Contractor will account for the same, and dispose of it in the manner CATS directs.
- b. Termination for Default [Breach or Cause] (General Provision) If the Contractor does not deliver supplies in accordance with the contract delivery schedule, or, if the contract is for services, the Contractor fails to perform in the manner called for in the contract, or if the

Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of the contract, CATS may terminate this contract for default. Termination shall be affected by serving a notice of termination on the contractor setting forth the manner in which the Contractor is in default. The contractor will only be paid the contract price for supplies delivered and accepted, or services performed in accordance with the manner of performance set forth in the contract.

If it is later determined by CATS that the Contractor had an excusable reason for not performing, such as a strike, fire, or flood, events which are not the fault of or are beyond the control of the Contractor, CATS, after setting up a new delivery of performance schedule, may allow the Contractor to continue work, or treat the termination as a termination for convenience.

- c. Opportunity to Cure (General Provision) CATS at its sole discretion may, in the case of a termination for breach or default, allow the Contractor seven (7) calendar in which to cure the defect. In such case, the notice of termination will state the time period in which cure is permitted and other appropriate conditions.
 - If Contractor fails to remedy to CATS satisfaction the breach or default or any of the terms, covenants, or conditions of this Contract within ten (10) days after receipt by Contractor of written notice from CATS setting forth the nature of said breach or default, CATS shall have the right to terminate the Contract without any further obligation to Contractor. Any such termination for default shall not in any way operate to preclude CATS from also pursuing all available remedies against Contractor and its sureties for said breach or default.
- d. Waiver of Remedies for any Breach. In the event that CATS elects to waive its remedies for any breach by Contractor of any covenant, term or condition of this Contract, such waiver by CATS shall not limit CATS remedies for any succeeding breach of that or of any other term, covenant, or condition of this Contract.

22. FTA MASTER AGREEMENT 39(b)

- (b) Notification to FTA; Flow Down Requirement. If a current or prospective legal matter that may affect the Federal Government emerges, the Recipient must promptly notify the FTA Chief Counsel and FTA Regional Counsel for the Region in which the Recipient is located. The Recipient must include a similar notification requirement in its Third Party Agreements and must require each Third Party Participant to include an equivalent provision in its sub agreements at every tier, for any agreement that is a "covered transaction" according to 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.220 and 1200.220.
- (3) Additional Notice to U.S. DOT Inspector General. The Recipient must promptly notify the U.S. DOT Inspector General in addition to the FTA Chief Counsel or Regional Counsel for the Region in which the Recipient is located, if the Recipient has knowledge of potential fraud, waste, or abuse occurring on a Project receiving assistance from FTA. The notification provision applies if a person has or may have submitted a false claim under the False Claims Act, 31 U.S.C. § 3729, et seq., or has or may have committed a criminal or civil violation of law pertaining to such matters as fraud, conflict of interest, bid rigging, misappropriation or embezzlement, bribery, gratuity, or similar misconduct involving federal assistance. This responsibility occurs whether the Project is subject to this Agreement or another agreement between the Recipient and FTA, or an agreement involving a principal, officer, employee, agent, or Third Party Participant of the Recipient. It also applies to subcontractors at any tier. Knowledge, as used in this paragraph, includes, but is not limited to, knowledge of a 95 criminal or civil investigation by a Federal, state, or local law enforcement or other investigative agency, a criminal indictment or civil complaint, or probable cause that could support a criminal indictment, or any other credible information in the possession of the Recipient. In this paragraph, "promptly" means to refer information without delay and without change. This notification provision applies to all divisions of the Recipient, including divisions tasked with law enforcement or investigatory functions.

23. 2 CFR § 200.216 - PROHIBITION ON CERTAIN TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND VIDEO SURVEILLANCE SERVICES OR EQUIPMENT

§ 200.216 Prohibition on certain telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment. (a) Recipients and subrecipients are prohibited from obligating or expending loan or grant funds to: (1) Procure or obtain; (2) Extend or renew a contract to procure or obtain; or (3) Enter into a contract (or extend or renew a contract) to procure or obtain equipment, services, or systems that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system. As described in Public Law 115-232, section 889, covered telecommunications equipment is telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities). (i) For the purpose of public safety, security of government facilities, physical security surveillance of critical infrastructure, and other national security purposes, video surveillance and telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities). (ii) Telecommunications or video surveillance services provided by such entities or using such equipment. (iii) Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country. (b) In implementing the prohibition under Public Law 115-232, section 889, subsection (f), paragraph (1), heads of executive agencies administering loan, grant, or subsidy programs shall prioritize available funding and technical support to assist affected businesses, institutions and organizations as is reasonably necessary for those affected entities to transition from covered communications equipment and services, to procure replacement equipment and services, and to ensure that communications service to users and customers is sustained. (c) See Public Law 115-232, section 889 for additional information. (d) See also §200.471.

24. Veterans Preference.

<u>Authority</u> – 49 USC § 5325(k), FTA Master Agreement FY 2020 at Section 16(u) Applicability – all contracts

To the extent practicable, the Contractor agrees to give a hiring preference to veterans (as defined in 5 USC § 2108) who have the skills and abilities required to perform construction work required for a capital project supported with funds made available or appropriated for 49 USC chapter 53; provided, however, the Contractor may not give a hiring preference to any veteran over any equally qualified applicant who is a member of any racial or ethnic minority, female, an individual with a disability or a former employee.

25. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act

<u>Authority</u> – Appendix II to Part 200, 40 U.S.C. §§ 3701-3708 and 29 C.F.R. part 1926, FTA Master Agreement FY2020 at Section 16(d)(5), FTA C 4220.1F at Appendix D

Applicability - Contracts over \$250,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers. For all contracts in excess of \$250,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers, the Contractor shall comply with the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §\$ 3701-3708), as supplemented by the DOL regulations at 29 C.F.R. part 5. Under 40 U.S.C. § 3702 of the Act, the Contractor shall compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer, including watchmen and guards, on the basis of a standard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in the work week. The requirements of 40 U.S.C. § 3704 are applicable to construction work and provide that no laborer or mechanic be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous. These requirements do not apply to the purchase of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or to contracts for transportation or transmission of intelligence.

In the event of any violation of the clause set forth herein, the Contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, the Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of this clause in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by this clause.

The FTA shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in this section.

The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in this agreement.

Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards for Awards Not Involving Construction The Contractor shall comply with all federal laws, regulations, and requirements providing wage and hour protections for non-construction employees, in accordance with 40 U.S.C. § 3702, Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, and other relevant parts of that Act, 40 U.S.C. § 3701 et seq., and U.S. DOL regulations, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction (also Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Nonconstruction Contracts Subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act)," 29 C.F.R. part 5.

The Contractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three (3) years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid.

Such records maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the Contractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the FTA and the Department of Labor, and the Contractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

The contractor shall require the inclusion of the language of this clause within subcontracts of all tiers.

Flow Down Requirements - This requirement flows down to all subcontracts at every tier.

APPENDIX III

US Department of Labor Prevailing Wage Determination

(Hereto attached is the prevailing wage determination providing minimum wages applicable for different employment classifications.)

"General Decision Number: LA20240035 01/05/2024

Superseded General Decision Number: LA20230035

State: Louisiana

Construction Type: Building

County: East Baton Rouge County in Louisiana.

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (does not include single family homes or apartments up to and including 4 stories).

Note: Contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act are generally required to pay at least the applicable minimum wage rate required under Executive Order 14026 or Executive Order 13658. Please note that these Executive Orders apply to covered contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but do not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(1).

If the contract is entered into on	. Executive Order 14026
or after January 30, 2022, or the	generally applies to the
contract is renewed or extended	contract.
e.g., an option is exercised) on or	. The contractor must pay
after January 30, 2022:	all covered workers at
	least \$17.20 per hour (or
	the applicable wage rate
	listed on this wage
	determination, if it is
	higher) for all hours
	spent performing on the
	contract in 2024.
If the contract was awarded on	. Executive Order 13658
or between January 1, 2015 and	generally applies to the
January 29, 2022, and the	contract.
contract is not renewed or	. The contractor must pay all
extended on or after January	covered workers at least
30, 2022:	\$12.90 per hour (or the
	applicable wage rate listed
	on this wage determination,
	if it is higher) for all
	hours spent performing on
	that contract in 2024.

The applicable Executive Order minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. If this contract is covered by one of the Executive Orders and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must still submit a conformance request.

Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the Executive Orders is available at http://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number Publication Date 01/05/2024		
ASBE0053-001 09/04/2023	Rates	Fringes
ASBESTOS WORKER/HEAT & FROST INSULATOR	\$ 31.54	9.74
ELEC0995-008 01/01/2023	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN (Including HVAC/Temperature Controls Installation and Low Voltage Wiring)		12.66
ENGI0406-002 07/01/2014	Rates	Fringes
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR (Crane)	\$ 23.46	8.35
CRANE PREMIUMS: 50-150 Tons \$1.75 Over 150 Tons \$2.25		
IRON0623-017 01/01/2023	Rates	Fringes
IRONWORKER, STRUCTURAL	\$ 33.25	12.22
IRON0623-020 01/01/2023	Rates	Fringes
IRONWORKER, REINFORCING	\$ 33.25	12.22
PAIN1244-011 12/01/2021	Rates	Fringes
PAINTER (Spray)	\$ 18.83	9.48

PLUM0060-003 06/05/2023	Rates	Fringes
PIPEFITTER	•	
PLUM0198-004 12/08/2022	Rates	Fringes
PLUMBER	·	16.50
ROOF0317-001 12/01/2022	Rates	Fringes
ROOFER	\$ 23.04	9.34
SHEE0214-011 01/01/2015	Rates	Fringes
SHEET METAL WORKER (Including HVAC Duct Installation)		
SULA2012-020 09/22/2014	Rates	Fringes
BRICKLAYER	\$ 20.00	0.00
CARPENTER	\$ 17.60	0.00
CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER	\$ 16.24 **	2.56
LABORER: Common or General	\$ 12.72 **	0.00
LABORER: Mason Tender - Brick	\$ 12.17 **	0.00
OPERATOR: Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe	\$ 19.07	0.00
PAINTER (Brush and Roller)	\$ 18.30	8.91
SPRINKLER FITTER (Fire Sprinklers)	\$ 20.07	1.27
TILE SETTER	\$ 20.00	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER: Dump Truck		0.00
WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft perfor		

** Workers in this classification may be entitled to a higher minimum wage under Executive Order 14026 (\$17.20) or 13658 (\$12.90). Please see the Note at the top of the wage determination for more information. Please also note that the minimum wage requirements of Executive Order 14026 are not currently being enforced as to any contract or subcontract to which the states of Texas, Louisiana, or Mississippi, including their agencies, are a party.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/government-contracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (iii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of ""identifiers"" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than ""SU"" or ""UAVG"" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the ""SU"" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour National Office because National Office has responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION"

APPENDIX IV

BUY AMERICA CERTIFICATION

Instructions: Bidder to complete the Buy America Certification listed below. Bidder shall certify **EITHER COMPLIANCE OR NON-COMPLIANCE (not both).** This Certification MUST BE submitted with the Bidder's bid response.

Certification requirement for procurement of steel, iron, or manufactured products.
Certificate of Compliance with 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1)
The bidder or offeror hereby certifies that it will meet the requirements of 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1) and the applicable regulations in 49 CFR Part 661 and any amendments thereto.
Signature
Company Name
Title
Date
Contificate of Non Compliance with 40 U.S.C. E222(i)(4)
Certificate of Non-Compliance with 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1)
The bidder or offeror hereby certifies that it cannot comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1) and 49 C.F.R. 661.5, but it may qualify for an exception pursuant to 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(2)(A), 5323(j)(2)(B), or 5323(j)(2)(D), and 49 C.F.R. 661.7.
Signature
Company Name
Title
Date

Special Note: Make sure you have signed only one of the above statements -

either Compliance OR Non-Compliance (not both).

SOLICITATION #2024-Northtransitcenter-001

Build America Buy America Act Certifications

In addition to the aforementioned Buy America Requirements, the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act ("IIJA"), Pub. L. No. 117-58 that includes the Build America, Buy America Act ("the Act") Pub. L. No. 117-58, §§ 70901-58, specifically §70914 of the Act, requires the following Buy America preference:

- 1. All iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States. This means all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States.
- 2. All manufacturer products used in the project are produced in the United States. This means the manufactured product was manufactured in the United States, and the cost of the components of the manufacturer product that are mined, produced or manufactured in the United States is greater than 55 percent (55%) of the total cost of all components of the manufactured product, unless another standard for determining the minimum amount of domestic content of the manufactured product has been established in applicable law or regulation.
- 3. All construction materials are manufactured in the United States. This means that all manufacturing processes for the construction material occurred in the United States (IIJA §70912(2) and (6)(B)(ii)).

The Buy America preference only applies to articles, materials, and supplies that are consumed in, incorporated into, or affixed to an infrastructure project. As such, it does not apply to tools, equipment, and supplies, such as temporary scaffolding, brought to the construction site and removed at or before the completion of the infrastructure project. Nor does a Buy America preference apply to equipment and furnishings, such as movable chairs, desks, and portable computer equipment that are used at or within the finished infrastructure project, but are not an integral part of the structure or permanently affixed to the infrastructure project.

DEFINITIONS

"Construction materials" include an article, material, or supply – other than an item of primarily iron or steel; a manufactured product; cement and cementitious materials; aggregates such as stone, sand, or gravel; or aggregate binding agents or additives – that is or consists primarily of:

- Non-ferrous metals;
- Plastic and polymer-based products (including polyvinylchloride, composite building materials and polymers used in fiber optic cables);
- Glass (including optic glass);
- Lumber; or
- Drywall.

"Domestic content procurement preference' means all iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States; the manufactured products used in the project are produced in the Unites States; or the construction materials used in the project are produced in the United States.

"Infrastructure" includes, at a minimum, the structures, facilities, and equipment for, in the United States, roads, highways, and bridges; public transportation; dams, ports, harbors, and other maritime facilities; intercity passenger and freight railroads; freight and intermodal facilities; airports; water systems, including drinking water and wastewater systems; electrical transmission facilities and systems; utilities; broadband infrastructure; and buildings and real property. Infrastructure includes facilities that generate, transport, and distribute energy.

"Project" means the construction, alteration, maintenance, or repair of infrastructure in the United States.

<u>Flow Down Requirements -</u> The Buy America requirements flow down from FTA recipients and subrecipients to first tier contractors, who are responsible for ensuring that lower tier contractors and subcontractors are in compliance.

1. Provisions for resolution of disputes, breaches, or other litigation.

Authority - FTA Master Agreement FY2020 at Section 39(b)(1)-(2).

Applicability - all contracts

If a current or prospective legal matter that may affect the Federal Government emerges, the Contractor must promptly notify the Authority. The Contractor must include a similar notification requirement in its subcontracts at every tier for any agreement that is a "covered transaction" according to 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.220 and 1200.220.

- (1) The types of legal matters that require notification include, but are not limited to, a major dispute, breach, default, litigation, or naming the Federal Government as a party to litigation or a legal disagreement in any forum for any reason.
- (2) Matters that may affect the Federal Government include, but are not limited to, the Federal Government's interests in the Award, the accompanying Underlying Agreement, and any Amendments thereto, or the Federal Government's administration or enforcement of federal laws, regulations, and requirements.

<u>Flow Down Requirements</u> - The Contractor must include a similar notification requirement in its subcontracts at every tier for any agreement that is a "covered transaction" according to 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.220 and 1200.220.

The Made in America Office of the OMB has established evidentiary recommendations to substantiate compliance with BABAA. The following instructions present those requirements allowing the designated parties to provide tailored certifications of their compliance to the specifics of the iron, steel, manufactured products, or construction materials under consideration.

INSTRUCTIONS FOR SUBMITTING A BABAA COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

Notes to User: Following are instructions to enable the "Contractor," "Subcontractor," "Seller," Or "Material Supplier," to produce a valid certification of compliance with Build America, Buy America Act domestic preference requirements. A certification should be provided to the Owner and Agency.

The following are to be carried out by an individual(s) with the necessary knowledge of the composition, fabrication and pricing of all Iron, Steel, Manufactured Products, and Construction Materials installed on the project.

BABAA Compliance Certification Checklist:

Step 1: Preparation The "Contractor," "Subcontractor," "Seller," Or "Material Supplier," should collect country-of-origin information on all the materials and components of products. For those elements and items not satisfying the BABAA requirement, separate requests for BABAA waivers must be submitted.

Step 2: Assemble the Data Create a table containing the country-of-origin for all materials and components of products employed in the project. Immediately below the material and product country-of-origin table, place the authorized and knowledgeable individual(s) signatory space and date over their printed name(s). Below each signature should appear the title of the certifying individual(s), the company's name, and the contact information including a telephone number and email address at which the individual(s) may be reached.

Step 3: Documentation Prepare a document, either paper or electronic, on the letterhead of the company titled "BABAA Compliance Certification". Include the RUS project designation in the second line. Then insert the following statement:

I hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief all Iron, Steel, Manufactured Products, and Construction Materials installed on this project by my company and by any and all subcontractors and suppliers for this project comply with the Build America, Buy America Act (BABAA) requirements of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act of 2021 (Pub. L. 117- 58, §§ 70901-70953), or are the subject of a waiver approved by the Secretary of Agriculture or designee.

Step 4: Compilation The information tabulated in step 2, Assemble the Data, for all materials and components of products employed in the project should then be inserted.

Step 5: Certifying After compiling all information and documentation, each certifying individual(s) provides wet signature and date.

PART 1 TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART 2 PLATFORM SITE FURNISHING DETAILS

PART 3 TITLE SHEET AND LAYOUT MAP